
Xr. Lawsos. Ko; I do not. 
JIr. ST~S. Do you recall auytliing else that was said by the eyewitness 

that JIr. Sorrels had arranged to be brought in for the sl~owup, anything else 
that he said \vhile he was standing talking to you or Mr. Sorrels or while 
Oswald and others were on the--- 

hk. IIA~vSON. SO; I don’t 
Mr. Sims. Then shortly after this showul~. or shortly after this intervirv 

in the sho\vnp room, you left for Washingtou, I take it? 
ZIr. I,l\rsos. Yw: there hat1 IWII clnitr :I bit of discussiou during the rye- 

liiug ilS IO \\-hat eritltsnce they had up to this time, the rifle, clothing, et cetera, 
would be brought to U7ashiugtorl to the I’RI Iab to be n-orkrtl on. or whether 
the police would keep it iu their custody for a little while longer for their 
investigation, and there x,-as quite a hit of discussion by \-arious people all 
evening long. 

And when it \vas finally tlccided it \~ould be released by the Dallas police, 
the rifle and other evidence to return to \Yashiugtorr, Inspector Kelley told 
me to return on the special plane that was flying the evidence and the accon- 
panying FRI agent bark to Washington. 

h1r. DOLES. \\~a~ the evidence turned over to you or the FBI? 
hlr. Lassos. To the FRI, sir. I just returned on the plane. 
Mr. STL’HS. Was there at ontx l)oint a reluctance on the part of the Dallas 

police to release the el-idrnce? 
Jlr. Lassos. Yes. sir. They felt, from what I overheard, they felt they might 

be able to get an itlentitication of the rifle from one of the local gunshops. 
There were various leads that they wanted to follo\v out on that rifle that 
errning and the uest day. I belieye there was some talk that they couldn’t 
locate some of the gunshop owners. and some of the other things they wanted 
to do. So they wished to keep this rifle for a day or so and then release it. 

Nr. STERN. I am told this has beeu coTered with other witnesses, so there 
is no need to pursue it. I have nothing further. 

Representative Faso. Ilow ion, cp was this interview where Oswald was present? 
hlr. Lawsos. The press interview, sir? 
Representatire FORD. IIo\v long \vas he before the press? 
h,Ir. Lassos. I would say ,7 minutes at the most. 
Representative FORD. I have no other questions. 
Mr. DVLLES. I hare no other questions. 
Representative FORI). Is that all, JIr. Stern? 
Mr. STERN. Yes, sir. 
Representatire FORD. Thank you very much, Mr. Lawson, you have been 

very helpful. 
hlr. DCLLES. \Ve appreciate it rery much. 
(Whereupon, at 5 :35 p.m., the President’s Commission recessed.) 

Thursday, April 30, 1964 

TESTIMONY OF ALWYN COLE 

The President’s Commission met at 9:23 a.m. on April 30. lDG4, at 200 Xary- 
land Avenue SE., Washington, D.C. 

Present were Chief Justice Earl Warren, Chairman; Senator John Sherman 
Cooper, Representative Gerald I<. Ford, and John J. hlccloy, members. 

Also present were J. Lee Rankin, general counsel ; and Xelvin Aron Eisenberg, 
assistant counsel. 

The CH.URMAX. The Commission will be in order. 
The purpose, hlr. Cole, of today’s hearing is to take the testimony of Mr. 

James C. Cadigan and yourself. Mr. Cadigan is a questioned documents expert 



of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and as we all know, you are a questioned 
documents expert of the Department of the Treasury. We desire your testimony 
for technical assistance to the Commission in connection with the papers 
used in this hearing concerning the assassination. 

Mr. COLE. I understand. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you raise your right hand and be sworn, please? 
Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give before this Com- 

mission shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so 
help you God? 

Mr. COLE. I do. 
The CHAIRMAN. l\lr. Eisenberg, you may conduct the examination. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, could you state your full name, please? 
Mr. COLE. That is Alwyn Cole. 
The CHAIR&LAN. I am obliged to spend the morning with the Court. We are 

hearing arguments today and when I leave, in a short time, Congressman Ford 
will preside at the meeting and conduct it. 

Mr. EISENBERG. What is your position, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. I am employed as examiner of questioned documents with the U.S. 

Treasury Department. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Can you state your specific duties in this position? 
Jlr. COLE. I am required to examine any document in which the Treasury 

Department is interested when a question arises about the genuineness of the 
document or the identity of any of its parts. A good deal of this work includes 
the identification of handwriting. 

Mr. EISENBERG. From what sources is work referred to your laboratory, Mr. 
Cole? 

Mr. COLE. From the several divisions of the Office of the Treasury of the 
United States, and from the various Bureaus of the Treasury Department, 
including the enforcement agencies : Secret Service, narcotics, customs, internal 
revenue service. 

Mr. EISEXBERG. Jlr. Cole, can you tell us how you prepared yourself to carry 
on this work of questioned documents examination? 

Mr. COLE. I served an apprenticeship of 6 years under Mr. Burt Farrar from 
1929 to 1935. Mr. Farrar at that time was the document examiner for the 
Treasury Department, and at the time of my association with him he had had 
over 40 years of experience in the work. 

Under Mr. Farrar’s tutelage I studied the leading textbooks on the subject 
of questioned documents, which includes handwriting identification, and I re- 
ceived from him cases for practice examination of progressively increasing 
difficulty, made these examinations, prepared reports for his review, and also 
during this period I had assignments to other Government laboratories, those of 
the Bureau of Engraving and Printing and the Government Printing Office, and 
I had close association with other technical workers in the government service. 

I succeeded Mr. Farrar in 1935, and I have had daily practical contact with 
questioned problems from 1929 to the present date. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, are you a member of any associations of persons 
engaged in questioned documents examination? 

Jlr. COLE. Yes, sir; I am. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Could you state those positions? 
;\lr. COLE. I am a member of the American Society of Questioned Document 

Examiners, of the International Association for Identification, and of the Amer- 
ican Academy of Forensic Science. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Do you give instructions to others in this work, Mr. Cole? 
>ir. COLE. I do. I am an instructor at the Treasury Department Law Enforce- 

mcnt Officer Training School. 
Mr. EISENDERG. Have you had occasion to testify in Federal or other courts? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir ; I have, many times. 
Mr. EISENRERG. h1r. Chairman, I ask that this witness be permitted to give 

expert testimony on the subject of questioned documents. 
The CHAIRMAN. The witness is qualified. 
Mr. EISEX~ERG. Mr. Cole, I now show you a photograph of an envelope and a 

purchase order. The envelope is addressed to Klein’s, in Chicago, from one 
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“A. Hidell,” and the purchase order, which is included in the photograph, is an 
order also addressed to Klein’s from ‘.A. Hidell.” and I ask you whether you 
have examined this photograph. 

Jlr. COLE. I have. 
Xr. EISESBERG. JIr. Chairman. may I have this admitted into evidence as 

Commission Exhibit 773? 
The CHAIRXAX. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 773 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. For the record. this l~l~otogrnl~h WIS produced from a roll of 

mic~rotilm in the J,~lssessicln of Klein‘s, a (‘hic~ago firm \vhic,h sells we:Il,~,ns of 
various types, and \\-hich sold the assassination weapon. 

Sow. 1\Ir. Cole. I am goin g to hand you a group of doclmrrnts which I will 
identify for the record. 

The first is an application form to (‘osmos Shil~ping Co.. Inc.. signed Lee H. 
Oswald, and containing handl)rinting and cursive nriting. Have you examined 
that document, Mr. Cole? 

Jlr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Jlr. EISESHERG. Slav I have this admitted as Commission Exhibit 774, Mr. 

Chairman? 
The CHAIRJ~AS. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit So. V-4 n-as marked and received in evidence.) 
The CXAIRXAS. I wonder if it might not be better to put the tab on the docu- 

ment itself berause someone in handling it might take it out of the envelope. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Xr. EISESBERG. The second document is a letter addressed to the American 

Embassy, entitled “Affidavit of Support,” and signed I&e H. Oswald. 
Mr. COLE. I have examined this document. 
Mr. EISESBERC.. 1 would like that admitted as 775. JJr. Chairman. 
The CHXR~~AS. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit So. 773 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. The third is a group of chocks made payable to the order of 

1,ee H. Os\vald. and the cnmpalp listed 011 the top of the rhrck is daggars-Chiles- 
Stovall, Inc. These checks are endorsed on the back “Lee 1-I. Oswald,” and I 
ask you whether you have examined these documents? 

;\Ir. COLE. I have examined these documents. 
Mr. EISESBERG. JIr. Chairman, may these be admitted as i’76? 
The CHAIRMAN. They may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit 776 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Here I would like to mark the envelope. 
The fourth item is a library card for the New Orleans Parish, or the Orleans 

Parish, and the signature is Lee H. Oswald. 
Mr. COLE. I have examined this document. 
Mr. EISENBERG. May I have this admitted as 777? 
The CHAIRMAN. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 777 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. The next item consists of photographs of two letters to the 

Department of State, both concerning payments on loans, repayments of loans, 
and both signed “Lee H. Oswald,” and I ask whether you have examined these 
documents? 

Mr. COLE. I have examined these photographs. 
Mr. EISENBERG. May these be admitted as 778? 
The CHAIRMAN. They map be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 778 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISEIVRERG. Next are two pages of writing on lined and holed paper en- 

titled “The Communist Party of the United States Has Betrayed Itself !” and 
numbered “1” and “2,” with some discoloration. Mr. Cole, have you examined 
those? 

Mr. COLE. I have examined these. The discoloration mentioned was on the 
documents when I first saw them. 

Mr. EISENBE~G. Mr. Chairman, may these be admitted as 77’S? 
The CHAIRMAN. Admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 779 was marked and received in evidence.) 
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Mr. EISEXBERG. Sext is a file entitled “Oswald, Lee Harvey, USMC”-which 
stands for Marine Corps-serial number or file number 1673230, and then an- 
other number appears, 8812, and this has various writing, certain of which are 
signed by Lee H. Oswald, together with letters to Lee H. Oswald, and I ask 
you if you have examined this file, Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; I have. 
Mr. EISESBERG. May this be admitted as 780. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 7SO was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISEXB~RC. Next is a passport application signed “Lee H. Oswald,” dated in 

the upper right “Passport Issued June 25, 1963,” and there are other dates which 
appear-principally June 24, 1963-in other portions of the application. Mr. 
Cole, have you examined that? 

Mr. COLE. I have examined this document. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. May I have this admitted as 781, Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIR~IAN. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 781 was marked, and received into evidence.) 
Mr. EISEXBERG. Next is a letter entitled “Dear Sirs: This is in regard to my 

wife’s file” and so forth, addressed apparently to the Immigration and Naturaliza- 
tion Offices in San Antonio, Tex., signed “Lee H. Oswald,” together with another 
such letter addressed to the same-addressed to Dallas, Tex., the Office of Immi- 
gration and Naturalization, Dallas, Tex., signed “Lee H. Oswald,” and a third 
letter to Room 1402, Rio Grande Building, 251 North Field Street. 

These letters, all signed “Lee H. Oswald”, and all having to do with aspects 
of immigration and naturalization, are entitled or numbered on the backs respec- 
tively 00645, elated July 5, 60146, dated-that is July 5, 1962, in the first-146, 
dated July- 

Mr. COLE. I believe it is 6. 
Mr. EISESBERG. July 6, 1962, and 010156, dated July 10, 1962. Have you 

examined these three documents? 
Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISE~RERG. May these be admitted as 782A,782B, and 782C, Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRJIA;~. They may be admitted under those numbers. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. And finally, an item consisting of two subitems, one a short 

note signed “Lee H. Oswald” and beginning, “Please enroll me as an associate 
member at $2.00,” relating to the ACLU, and the second item being an application 
to the American Civil Liberties Union national office, “Please enroll me as a new 
member of the ACLU,” name printed “I,ee H. Oswald.” and I ask you whether 
you have examined these two items. 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. May these be admitted under the common caption 783? 
The CHAIRMAN. They may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibits Nos. 782A. 782B. i82C, and 783 were marked and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERO. Now, Mr. Cole, have you compared the documents 7’74-783, all 

signed “Lee H. Oswald,” with the document 773, the photograph of a purchase 
order to Klein’s Sporting Goods, for purposes of determining whether the author 
of the documents 774-783 also authored the document 773? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISE~BEBO. What is your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the author of the standard writing bearing 

the exhibit numbers which you just related- 
Mr. EISENBERO. 774-783? 
Mr. COLE. 774-783, is the author of the handwriting on Commission Exhibit 

773. 
Mr. EISENRER~. Now, you referred to the term “standard writing,” Mr. Cole. 

Can you explain that term? 
Mr. COLE. I used these as the standard writing, as a basis for comparison. 
Mr. EISENBERO. “These” referring to 774-783? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Those standards would be what you would refer to, therefore, 

what might also be referred to as “known” items? 
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Xr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISESISEW. A\ntl the I)octuilent TT:‘, is the “questioned” item? 
Mr. Corx. Yes. sir. 
Mr. EISESIXRG. SOJV for the record, in the future I will refer collectirely t.o 

77-I-783 as the standards. 
The CHAIRMAS. They were all written b;r the same person? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, Tour Honor. 
Mr. EI~ESBERQ. Mr. Cole, were these the only standards or potential standards 

from which you had to draw, or were a larger group of potential standards 
furnished to you? 

Mr. COLE. I saw a larger group of papers of potential standards. 
Mr. EISESISERG. Can you state the circumstances under which this larger 

group xws given to you? 
Mr. COLE. I came to your office and reviewed a very large group of papers, 

and I pointed out what I v-ould regard as a cross section or representative sample 
from that larger group of papers. 

Mr. EISESBERG. And can SOLI explain the basis on which you took the actual 
standards 77+783, that is, on xrhi?h you selected those documents from the 
larger possible group of documents which might hare served as standards? 

Mr. C'OIX. Well, t\vo bases : One. that the writing is fairly clear and legible ; 
most of these documents are not staitled or mnltilated in any way ; all the 
writing can be seen clearly. And, two, I think that this group of payers gives 
a complete, reasonably complete record of the n-riting habits of the author. 

Mr. EISEKBERG. Mr. Cole, continuing on these standards for a moment, hare 
you examined other questioned documents besides Commission ii3 at my request? 

Mr. COLE. I hare. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Do the standards which you selected. that is, items ‘i74 through 

733, in your opinion llroride a suffiicient basis for comparison of the other ques- 
tioned documents which you also examined? 

Mr. COLE. They do proride a satisfactory basis for comparison. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Are they sufficiently close in time, both to 7’73 and to the 

other questioned documents which you hare examined? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISPXI~SRG. Does handn-ritin g change orer the course of time. Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Handwriting does change orer the course of time, but usually fairly 

large periods are inrolred, 5 or 10 years or such. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Is there any variation in the writing instruments which were 

used to prodwe the rarious standards? 
Mr. COLE. Yes : I think a variety of instruments were used. 
Mr. EISESBF.RG. Does this affect Four ability to use the standards as against 

the questioned documents or as against those questioned documents produced 
with other writing instruments? 

Xr. COLE. It does not adwrsely affect my ability to make a comparison. 
Xr. EISEXREIIG. That is. you are able to compare a document produced by a 

ballpoiut pen with a document produced by a fountain pen and vice rersa’! 
Xr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISEXBKRG. Do the standards shorn hoth cursive writing and handprinting? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Can you explain meaning of the term “cursive writing”? 
Mr. COLE. Cursive nleans connected writing. as the term is used. with a running 

connected hand, whereas handprinting refers to the separate writing of letters 
without the connection of letters and usually involves a somewhat different 
style for the formation of letters, that is Roman capital letters or the lower 
case letters. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Cursive writing then is the type of writing which we normally 
use, which connects-in which the letters are connected, the type which is 
taught in schools? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Cole, some of the standards Fhich are in the group 774 

to 7&? are photographs rather than originals. 
Mr. COLE. That is correct. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Does a lmotograph iu your opinion proride a sufficient stand- 
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:Ird on which to base a conclusion as to a questioned document? 
All’. COLE. well. I believe these particular photographs are satisfactory for 

that purpose. 
Mr. EISRNRERG. \Tould you drnw a conclusion as to the origill of a qnpstioned 

document if your only standard was a photograph? 
Mr. COLE. If the photographs were comparable to the photographs we have 

in this case; yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole. you examined the standards in their entirety, did 

you? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Xr. EISESBERC. And you have stated in answer to an earlier question they 

mere all prepared by the same person, as I understood it? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Representative FORD. What is unique about these photographs that gives you 

this certainty or- 
JLr. COLE. Well. I did not mean to indicate they are of a specially good qual- 

ity, but I had in mind the possible existence of other photographs which would 
be much poorer and would not provide a satisfactory basis. I think that on 
these photographs I can see everything that is necessary to see to appreciate 
writing habit. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Sow, when .rou say the standards lvere all written by one 
person, that is with the exception of initials put on by law enforcement officers 
and the like? 

,Mr. COLE. That is correct. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Now, Mr. Cole, returning to 773, the questioned document, 

can you tell the Commission how you formed the conclusion that it was pre- 
pared by the author of the standards, that is, what steps you followed in your 
examination and comparison, what things you considered, what. instruments or 
equipment you used, and so forth? 

Mr. COLE. I made first a careful study of the writing on Commission Exhibit 
773 without reference to the standard writing, in an effort to determine whether 
or not this writing contained what I would regard as a basis for identification, 
contained a record of writing habit, and as that-as a result of that part of my 
examination, I cnnrluded that this is a natural handwriting. By that I mean 
that it was made at a fair speed, that it doesn’t show any evidence of an un- 
natural movement, poor line quality, tremor, waver, retouching, or the like. I 
regard it as being made in a fluent and fairly rapid manner which would record 
the normal writing habits of the person who made it. 

I then made a separate examination of the standards, of all of the standard 
writings, to determine whether that record gave a record of writing habit which 
could be used for identification purposes, and I concluded that it, too, was a 
natural handwriting and gave a good record of writing habit. 

I then brought the standard writings together with the questioned writing 
for a detailed and orderly comparison, considering details of letter forms, pro- 
portion, pen pressure, letter connections, and other details of handwriting habit, 
and as a part of my examination I made photographs of the standard writings 
and brought certain parts of them together on a chart for greater convenience 
in comparing t.he standards with the questioned writing. 

The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, I think it will be necessary for me to leave now, 
Congressman Ford, you will preside, will you, please? I appreciate it. 

(Discussion off the record.) 
(At this point, the Chief Justice left the hearing room.) 
Representative FORD. Proceed. 
Mr. EISESRERG. Mr. Cole, you mentioned that the writing in both the questioned 

document, 773, and the standard seem to be produced at a natural speed. 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. How do you determine that any document is produced at a 

natural speed? 
Mr. COLE. Because that conforms to a large number of other specimens that 

I have examined over a period of years which I knew to be normal writing. 
Specifically, it agrees with respect to the quality of the line, which is reasonably 
good in this handwriting and whirh I would expect to be quite poor in an 
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unnatural sl)ecimen. one that had heen nlade at an al~normally reduced writing 
SlEWI. 

31r. EISES~EIK;. Can you rxl)and further on what ycm mean hy “quality of the 

line” ? 
Mr. COLE. Well, quality of line is-refers to the sharpness of the edges of 

lines. to the absence of trtlmor, waver. patchillg. retouching. and similar defects. 
Mr. EISESIERG. Mr. (‘ale. could you esl)lnin the I)asis on 1yhic.h you were ahle 

to make an idrntification of a questioned writin- as IIcing authored 117 the person 
who wrote a standard writing? 

Mr. COLE. This is based ul,on the l)rinc,il)lc that every handwriting is dis- 
tinc$ive, that since the mental and physic*al equil)ment for protluc4n:: handwriting 
is diffrrcnt in rrrry individual. rnc41 person 1)rotlucrs his own distinctive writing 
habits. Of course. everyone learns to \\ritrJ in the \)rpinning by an endeavor 
to repeat ideal letter forms, but 1)racticall;r no one is able to reproduce these 

forms exactly. Eyen though a person might have some initial success during 
the active lleriod of instruction. he soon departs from these and develops his 

own habits. It may he said that habit in hand\vriting is that which makes 
handwriting lmssihlr. Hahit is that which makes handwriting efficient. If it 

vere not for the derrlolmlent of hahit, one would he obliged to draK or sketch. 

Some habit would be included even in those &forts. But the production of 
handwriting rapidly and fluently always involves a recording of personal writing 
habit. This has been confirmed oy ol)serT-ation of a very large number of speci- 
mens over a long period of time, and it has further been deinonstrated by, on 
mu part. having a formal responsibility for rendering decisions about the identifi- 

cation of handwriting hased upon an agreement of handwriting habit in situ- 
ations n-here there would he a rigorous testing of the correctness of these 
decisions hy field investigators, for example, of the lalv-enforcement agencies, 

and a demonstration that these results were confirmed by other evidence. 

This is the hasis for identification of handwriting. 

Mr. EISESRERG. As I understand it, you mean you would make a preliminary 
identification of a suspect on the basis of handwriting and it has been your 

experience that field investigation confirms that determination with additional 
evidence? 

Mr. COLE. This is not what I would call “a preliminary identification.” This 

w-ould be a formal firesentation and formal report to other persons who are 
interested in the problem, and the investigation would be continued from that 

point. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Cole, is handprinting as Tell as cursive writing unique to 
every individual? 

Mr. COLE. Well, I would say much of it is. Sot all of it. Handprinting 
doesn’t always give the same amount of information about Jvriting habit as does 

cursive writing. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Are you alwa;rs able to identify the author of a n-riting if 
you have a questioned document and a stanclard document? 

Mr. COLE. R’o, sir; not always. 

Mr. EISENBERG. And can you expand on that? 
Jlr. COLE. Well, some handwriting doesn’t include enough distinctive features, 

or in some cases there may not be enough of it to give a complete enough record 
of handwriting hahits to be certain that you have a basis for identification. 

Mr. EISENRERG. Do you need a sufficient hasis in both the questioned and the 

standard? 
Jfr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBER~. Do the standards that you hare selected provide a sufficient 

basis for making identification? 
Mr. COLE. They do. 
Mr. EIBENBERG. Without going into every questioned document Separately, 

do the questioned clocuments which you have reviewed at my request each 
individually provide a sufficient basis for comparison? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Representative FORD. Is there a difference of opinion in your profession as 

to how much or how little you need for this purpose? 
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Nr. COLE. Yes; I think it would vary from one worker to another, depending 
upon his experience in the work. 

It sometimes happens that a person with limited experience may go to either 
one extreme or to the other. He may sometimes be rather reckless. Other 
times he may be extremely cautious. 

Representative FORD. But the decision you have made in this case would be 
what other experts, in your opinion, would agree to? 

Mr. COLE. I would say others with whom I am familiar, with whom I hare 
worked and talked to, corresponded with over the years. 

Mr. EISENBERC. Mr. Cole, can you characterize the skill of the author of the 
standards and Exhibit 773? 

Mr. COLE. I would say it is an average skill. 
Mr. EISENBER~. Are snme of the standards prepared more skillfully than 

others? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Can you account for that at all? 
Mr. COLE. I think there is a natural range of the use of skill in handwriting, 

possibly depending upon the purpose or the physical surroundings for pro- 
ducing handwriting or the writing instruments. When the conditions for pro- 
ducing handwriting are the best, and one’s purpose is a perfectly free expres- 
sion of his handwriting habit, then he may produce a better handwriting than 
when conditions are poor, such as an awkward writing position or poor writing 
tools. 

Mr. EIBENBERG. Mr. Cole, you mentioned earlier that you had prepared some 
photographs or charts- 

Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. Showing the standards or portions thereof? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Could you produce those charts? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Xow, Mr. Cole, you have produced here three large charts, 

each entitled “Standard Writing” and bearing the designations “A,” “B,” and 
“C” in the upper left-hand corners. Can you tell us precisely what is reflected 
on these charts A, B, and C? 

Mr. COLE. These charts show excerpts from the standard writings, sometimes 
showing a portion of a line, other times showing a single word or a block of 
writing from the standard exhibits. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Were these charts, which are in the form of photographic 
reproductions, prepared by you or under your supervision, Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. They were. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Are they true and accurate reproductions of the portions of 

the standard writings they purport to reproduce? 
Mr. COLE. They are. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Chairman, may these be admitted as 784A, B, and C? 
Representative FORD. They may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibits Nos. 78L4, B, and C were marked and received in evi- 

dence.) 
Mr. EISENBERO. Mr. Cole, have you prepared a photograph of Exhibit 773? 
Mr. COLE I have. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Will you produce that photograph, please? Was that photo- 

graph 773 made by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And is it a true and accurate reproduction of 773? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, it is. 
Mr. EIGENBERG. May this be admitted as 785, Mr. Chairman? 
Representative FORD. It may be. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 785 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Now, the quality of 785, the reproduction, seems to be some- 

what brighter or whiter than 773. Can you explain that? The contrast seems 
sharper. 

Mr. COLE. Yes, that was purposely done in an effort to improve the legibility 
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of the handwriting shown on 773. It simply involves the technique of develop 
ing the negative and making the print. It doesn’t add to or take anything 
away from 773. 

Representative FORD. It doesn’t change the quality of the handwriting? 
JJr. COLE. NO, sir. 
Jlr. EISESBERG. JIr. Cole, could you please explain by reference to 785 and 

‘iNA, and B, and C, why you concluded that the author of the standards repro- 
duced in part on SXU, B, and C was also the author of i85? 

Mr. COLE. There is an agreement in details of the formation of letters which 
I think are distinctive to this writer. 

In other words, it involves unusual departures from the conventional or 
copSbook method of forming letters. One esample is the capital letter “A” on 
785 in the name “A. Hidell.” The stroke on the left side of that capital is 
first a down stroke, \vhicb is almost rsac*tly retracated by an upstroke. 

In other words, this is more than necessary to give the bare outline of the 
letter, and this extra stroke is a characteristic of the standard writing, and 
it may be observed in a number of Dlaces on the charts A, B, and C. One place 
where it may be observed is on chart “C.” item 8 in the capital “A” in “Or- 
leans.” We have a downstroke on the left side of the letter which is almost 
exactly retracted by the upstroke. 

Jlr. EISENBERG. This downstroke starts just above the left side of the bar 
:!cross the “A,” is that the downstroke you are referring to? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, that is correct. 
Representative FORD. Would that also be true in chart C, item 4, in the “8” 

in “IIarrey”? 
JIr. COLE. Yes. As a matter of fact, virtually every “A,” capital “A” pro- 

duced in the standard writing has that feature. There are some few that lack 
it, but it occurs often enough to show that it is a habit of this writer, and it 
corresponds with the “A” shown on 7%. 

Now, not all features of this writing are regarded as being useful for identi- 
fication. Some of the more simplified forms naturally have less individuality. 
That would be true of the capital letter “H” in “Hidell.” While I don’t see any 
significant difference, neither does the letter have any identifying feature. 

When we pass over to the letter “i” though, in “Hidell,” we see a feature 
which is distinctive, and that is the emphasis on the first stroke of the letter, 
the elongation of the approach stroke. Here again is something which the 
writer does as a matter of habit, it is not an essential feature for producing a 
legible “i.” And we also hare the circumstance that most small letter “i’s” 
show an increase in forehand slant. Both of these features, the emphasis of 
an approach stroke and the increase in forehand slant, are found in the stands 
ard writing. 

Representative FORD. Would sou explain in lay terms what you mean by “an 
increase in forehand slant”? 

Mr. COLE. A slant to the right. 
One place where that may be observed in the letter “i” is on chart A, item 8, 

in the word “it.” Another place where rather an exaggerated effect of the 
elongation of the approach stroke may be observed is on chart A, item 3, in 
the “t” of the “the.” Of course, this requires a similar movement as that used 
in producing the letter “i,” and this elongation of the approach stroke agrees 
with the effect found on 785. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, in chart A, item 8, the word “in” aplwars. Do you 
see the same elongated approach stroke in that word? 

,\Ir. COLE. It is not elongated, but it is made somewhat with estra pressure. 
We also have an instance of extra pressure on “i’‘-there is a very small bulb 
of ink which indicates an extra pressure on the beginning stroke. I might 
point that out as being a feature of the approach stroke shown in the letter “t” 
on chart A, item 3. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Proceed. 
Mr. COLE. Xow, I won’t mention each and every letter in this writing. When 

I pass over a letter, the meaning is that at that particular point I don’t find 
anything distinctive with respect to writing habit, although at the same time 
I do not find any significant difference. 
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I now move to the combination of “1,” the double “l’s” in “Hidell” in 785. 
Here we observe that the second “1” is somewhat larger than the first, and we 
find from time to time in the standard writing where there are a pair of “l’s” 
that the second is larger than the first, one example is chart A, item 5, the 
word “filled.” 

In the capital letter “B” of the word “Box” on 785, still in the upper left 
corner, we observe that the upper lobe of the “B,” that is, the closed circular 
form near the top of the letter, is somewhat smaller than the lower lobe. These 
proportions I observed in the standard writing, one item is found on chart A, 
item 9, “B” of “Board.” 

In the capital “D” of “Dallas” on 7%, the relationship of the capital loop, I 
mean the looped form at the t.op of that capital letter, is similar to that rela- 
tionship which we found in “D’s” of the standard writing, one item being on 
chart B, item 2, in the abl)reviation “Dept.,” and in that same item 2 the capital 
“D” of “D.C.” along the bottom line. 
_ Mr. EISEN~ERG. Mr. Cole, on chart S-G there is another initial “D.” Would 
you say that bears the same conformation? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; it is similar, although the loop is not complete. The aspect 
of the cap loop, I \vould say, would be the same if the loop had been completed. 
It is not as complete there as it is in other examples. 

In the word “Dallas,” the terminal ‘Is,” still referring to 785, is modified from 
the conventional or copybook method of making that letter by being flattened 
out, forced far over on its side. In other words, it has an extreme forehand 
slant rather than standing up in a more vertical position which we would find 
in a copybook. The same is true of the terminal “s” in the word “Texas” in 
that area. Now this, too, is a habit foux.d in the standard writings, one good 
example being chart B at the end of item 3, the “s” of the word “this.” 

In the word “Texas” a very distinctive method of forming the letter “x0 is 
observed. Now, this involves first the production, passing directly from the 
letter “e ” first the production of a point or cusp, and then an underhand move- 
ment si$lilar to that which would be required for the letter “u,” then with the 
pencil on the paper another point or cusp is produced. The word is finished 
with the letters “as,” and t.hen the cram bar is made in such a manner that it 
runs along the side of the second cusp. In other words, the basic part of the 
‘lx” form, that is, the part which is connected to the other writings, is somewhat 
in the shape of a shallow “II.” May I demonstrate that on a pad here? 

Mr. EISENBERG. Please, Mr. Cole. 
Mr. COLE. I have just drawn here an “x0 diagraming the form observed on 

785 which shows its production of a shallow “u” shape, with the cross bar 
striking across the second point of that “u” shaped form. This, I say, is highly 
distinctive, and it is found in the standard writing in several places. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Pardon me. Mr. Chairman, may I introduce that diagram 
as 786? 

Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 786 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. COLE. This distinctive formation of the “x” is observed on chart B, item 

4, in the word “Texas,” also in the same chart B, item 13, in the word “Texas,” 
and also item 12 on the same chart. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, did you say there was no pen lift after finishing the 
second cusp, until the letters “as” are added? 

Wr. COLE. That is correct. 
Mr. EISENBERG. So that the “x” is not crossed, so to speak, until the entire 

word is completed? 
Mr. &LE. That is correct. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. How distinctive would you regard this form as being? 
Mr. COLE. Well, I regard it as highly unusual and carrying a good deal of 

weight for identification purposes, because it is a wide departure from the copy- 
hook method or conventional method of making the letter, and it involves the 
addition of a part rather than an omission which might come from carelessness. 

Still considering Exhibit 785 and inspecting the word “Air” of “Air mail,” 
just under the stamp, I find a correspondence in the letter forms with the 
standard writing. Chart B, item 5, where the same word is reproduced, “Air.” 

367 



One di~!inc*tive feature there is the siml)lilletl method of making the ~hoi:ltler 
of the letter “r.” Where the col~yboolr or cenvrntic~ual f<lrm \I-ould show first 
a l)oint at the tcli) of the “r” and then the prrdut’fio~~ of :I roundt~tl shoulder. 
this omits the l’oint, form aud drvelol~s inuue~li;rtr’y itit ii r:tl)idly slol~lnp ot 
curving down st YOliP. 

Mr. EIsEsuEw. Will 3 011 illllstraie the co~~~b~rolr form on your c,hnrt paper, 
Xr. Cole? 

Mr. COLF,. The c~onrrntional or col~ybook form of this .‘r‘* monld lw approxi- 
mat&’ in this m:inner : Cusp at the tol). I,rontl si~oultier on the right side. 

Mr. EISESIIEKCT. May I hart, that admii ted ar ‘iPi. Xr. ( ‘?X:tirnian, the col)gbook 
form of the “r”? 

Representative FORD. It may 11e admitted. 
t Comnlission Exhibit SIP. iSi 1~:~s nutrked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. COIL The letter “m” in “mail” in i&i. with respect to the unusually 

broad spread of the arches of that letter. corrrsI~mtls with the letter “m” on 
chart B, item 6. top line, in the ~vord “mta.” \~.hn’r wr t1ar.r a similar spreadiiig 
of the width of the arches of the “in.” 

The capital “Ii” in the nerd “Klein’s” qm 78.7 fvm~cir~s farorahly with “K’S” 
in the standard lvriting, chart A. item’: 13 and II. 

Again, this word “Klein’s” demonstrates a habit on if45 of a somewhat greater 
forehand slant for the letter ‘5,” that is. as contrasted. with the slant observed 
for the letter “e,” and it also shows this tendency to flatten out or run the 
letter “s” along the writing lines. rather than giving it a more vertical position. 
and this has already been observed in the standard writing. The entire word 
“Dept.” that is, the abbreviation “Dept,” on 58.5, compares favorably with 
that word as shown on chart B. item 2, that is the same abbreviation, “Dept.” 

I will mention specifically two details of the letter “p.” One is that it lacks 
an upper extension. which is a part shown in most copybook forms. In other 
words. there is no part of the staff-which, of course, is connected to the lower 
extension-which extends above the body of that letter. and that is true both 
as between the questioned “p” on 7% and that shown on chart B, item 2, in the 
abbreviation of “Dept.” Another feature is the failure to bring the body in 
to a point where it touches the staff, and this is a frequent feature in the “p’s” 
in the standard writing. Sow, on chart B, not only in the abbreviation of 
the word “Dept.” in item 2, but moving down to consideration of item 3 and 
the word “receipt,” we observe a similar effect in the letter “p.” 

In the letter “t,” a c?istinHire feature is the abruptness of ending that 
letter just before it reaches the writing line, which would differ from other 
letters, which touch the writing line. and many of which have a rising terminal 
stroke. In the questioned writing on i83 in “t” of “Del&” and also in the “t” 
in the abbreviation of “street.” in the line below, we have just such a thing in the 
letter “t” which is shown from time to time in the standard writing-one 
example being chart A, item 13 in the abbreviation of “street.” We have the 
same effect on chart A, item 8, in the word “it.” 

In the word “Washington” on ‘785, one distinctive feature is the curved, staff 
of the letter “g.” In other words, there is a continuous curve from the apex 
of the “g” down to the bottom of the lower extension, and this method of treat- 
ing a “g” is repeated in the standard writing, one example being chart A, item 
2, in the word “obligations.” 

Mr. EISENBERO. Would that also be true in chart B, item 10, in the word 
“Washington”? 

&Ir. COLE. Yes, sir ; a very good example of it. 
Mr. EISEXBERQ. Mr. Cole, that item B-10 is spelled differently from the 

standard, from the questioned document, rather. Does that-what is your 
opinion as to that variation in spelling? 

Mr. COLE. There are a number of misspellings in the standard writings, and 
sometimes in the standard you will find words repeated in a correct spelling 
and at other times with an incorrect spelling. In other words, there is a 
variation in that respect. I think it comes partly from carelessness, not essen- 
tially from lack of knowledge of how to spell the word. 

Representative FORD. These variations would be in the same letter or the 
same document? 
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Mr. COLE. Yes; sometimes. 
Mr. EISEPI‘BERG. Actually there is an example of that in B-2, where Washing- 

ton is spelled incorrectly? 
Mr. COLE. That is correct. Now, in the combination of letters “cage” just 

below the word “Washington” on 785, we also have a repetition of this curved 
right side of the letter “6” found also in the standard writing, and another 
feature worth noticing there is the closing of the letter “0” rather far back on 
the upper left side of the letter. This is distinctive because many writers are 
reluctant to make leftward strokes, since the normal movement of hand- 
writing is from left to right, and this I would say represents a writing habit 
in the questioned writing which is also repeated in the standard in a number 
of places. Chart B, in the abbreviation “no,” of item 10, that is, the second 
segment of item 10, and also in the zero, item 11, you see a similar method of 
closing that circular form far back on the left side of the letter. 

Representative FORD. That would appear also in B-13 in the word “to”? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Representative FORD. Is there a difference in B-15 “you”? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; there is, but we are dealing with a terminal form in 

the questioned writing. In other words, the opportunities for expressing this 
particular habit is present in terminal forms and not medial forms, the forms 
inside a word. 

Mr. EISEIYBERG. Do you find generally or often that a writer’s terminal forms 
or beginning forms will differ from the forms inside of the-the letters inside 
of the word? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; in that it gives a different opportunity for expression of 
writing habit. 

Mr. EISEXBERG. So is this an unusual-is this unusual, then that the terminal 
form should be different? 

Mr. COLE. No ; not at all. 
I invite attention to the exaggerated length of the comma following the figure 

“6” on 785. This is repeated in the standard writing on chart B, item 2, the 
comma following the word “chief.” Also on chart B the commas in items 1 
and 9, following the word “Dallas.” The double “l’s” of the abbreviation “Ill” 
on 785, again show the habit of making the second “1” somewhat larger than the 
first, which was previously pointed out as corresponding to the standard writing 
on chart A, item 5 in the word “filled.” 

The form of the capital letter “I” of “Ill” on 785 compares favorably with 
that form as shown on chart B, items 3 and 4 where we have the personal pro 
noun “I.” Now, moving now to the writing which is a part of the order form 
bearing the name “Klein’s” on this same Exhibit 785, I will draw attention to the 
method of making the dollar sign before the amount “19.95.” In the copybook 
or conventional method of making this particular sign the “S” shape is usually 
fairly prominent. In other words, the crossbars are usually subordinated to the 
“S” shape. Here we observe a very heavy pressure and exaggerated length and 
wide spacing of those crossbars, which almost obliterate the “S” shaped part of 
the dollar sign. This is shown in the standard writing chart B, item 6, second 
line, the dollar sign preceding “$2.” 

On this order form the figure “5” of the amount “$19.95” shows an exaggerated 
length of the final stroke of the “6,” I mean the approximately horizontal stroke 
across the top of the letter. That same habit was previously observed in the 
“5” of the combination “2915” at the upper left of 785. Now, this method of- 
excuse me, let me mention one more example of that letter “5” on 785. On the 
order form, the figure “5” of the post office box number “2915” shows the same 
feature. Moving now to the standard writing, we find that treatment of the 
letter “5,” of the figure “5,” on chart C, item 7, in the combination of figures 
“6225.” It is also shown on chart B, item 1, in the combination of figures “2915,” 
and again in the same position, item 9 of chart B. 

In the name “A. Hidell,” I observe that we have a capital “H” and we have 
capital forms of the “l’s” but the remainder of the name uses lower case letters, 
“ide” as lower case letters. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. This is in the order blank again? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
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This habit of using a combination of capital and small letters is a habit in the 
standard writing. One example would be chart C, item 6, n-here various words 
show a similar mixture. For example, in the name “Oswald” we have capital 
forms for “0 ” “S ” “W ” and 1 * , “A,” but a lower raase letter for the “1” and “d.” 
Dropping down to the word “Jiercedrs,” we hare capital forms for “31,” “R,” “C,” 
and “S,” but in tbat same word the letters “e” and “(1” hare lower case forms. 
And this mixture of capitals and rmall letters;. as I sn~ is found frequently in 
the standard writing. 

Mr. EISEKBEKG. Well, is a misture like that infrequent-apart from the par- 
ticular letters which you use as small or large letters? 

Mr. COLE. Well, I would say it ic a part of this man’s handwriting hahit to 
make such mistures. Another person n-ho might mix capital and lower case 
forms might perhaps select different letters for that llurl)ose. In other words! 
I think in this writing we find that very frequently as to the letter “i” and the 
letter ‘le.” 

Mr. EISEXXERG. Is the fact of mixture itself significant? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; it is a part of his writing habit. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. How highly individualistic is the fact of mixture to this per- 

son’s writing? 
Mr. COLE. I regard it as having a fair weight. I wouldn’t classify it. with the 

very ronsiderable weight we give to that distorted form of the “xl’ but I think it is 
just one more point for consideration with all of the other similarities. 

A similar misture is found in the word “Texas.” -4gain referring to the order 
form of ‘i8.j. we hare all capital letters except the letter “e,” and then moving 
over to the standard writing, see the word “Texas” on chart C. item 1, the use 
of capital letters except as to the “e” form. 

Representative FORD. The same would be true. I gather. on (‘-7 in the use of 
“e” in the word “Texas”? 

Mr. COLE. Yes. sir. This combination of agreement in the details of forms 
of letters, proportions. and other features between the writing on Commission 
Exhibit 7% and Tarious parts of the standard writing constitute the basis for 
my opinion that the writings are in the hand of the same persoIl. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, in many cases you have either pointed to. or it can 
be noted, that there are differences or variations within the writing of the 
standards or in the writing of the questioned documents. Is this unusual? 

Mr. COLE. No ; as a matter of fact, it is usual to find variations in handwriting, 
and, of course. that is demonstrated by the various standard writing that we 
have here, where you flnd the same combination of letters they are not identical 
with a photographic sameness, but they have a range of variation. I would say 
that no part of the questioned writing that we hare considered on 785 would 
go outside of that normal range of variation which is true in the standards. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Did you find any differences between 785-or 773, of which 785 
is a reproduction-and the standards? 

Mr. COLE. I don’t find anything that I would regard as a significant difference, 
but, of course, there are points where there is not a perfect identity. For 
example. in the combination of letters “Ill.” an abbreviation for Illinois, while 
we don’t hare that same abbreviation in the standards, we hare got the full 
name written out on chart B, item 5, and item 14. We have a smooth curved 
ronnection between the “I” and the following “1” in those particular parts of the 
standard. but there is an angular connection on 78.5 between the same letters. 
That is a difference or variation, hut I don’t regard it as necessarily being a 
significant one. It could be merely an accidental feature, a momentary hesitation 
on ‘786 before proceeding into the making of the “1.” 

Mr. EISENBERG. Why don’t you conclude on the basis of that difference that 
the questioned document was written by a different author than the standard 
documents? 

Mr. COLE. Because it is not nearly enough to raise such a question. There 
would be required for an opinion that this was made by some other person, a 
similar body of differences corresponding to the similarities that I have talked 
about. In other words, if in fact this was in the handwriting of some other 
person, I would expect to be able to make about the same demonstration with 
respect to differences as I have already made with regard to similarity. 
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Mr. EISENBER~. Would you need to And as many differences as similarities 
in order to say there was a different author involved in the questioned and 
standard? 

Mr. COLE. No; depending upon the character of the differences. A fairly 
small number would prevent a conclusion of identity or show the hand of some 
other person, if they were really distinctive differences. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, did you find any evidence in 773 that the author 
attempted to disguise his handwriting? 

Mr. COLE. Were you referring to 735? 
Mr. EISENBEBC. 785 is a reproduction of 773. You can use 785 to answer the 

question, yes. 
Mr. COLE. There is one faint suggestion of that possibility. It doesn’t permit 

a conclusion that that was the purpose. But I refer to the use of a lower case 
“t” in the word “texas” in the return address in the upper left corner. Since this 
writer demonstrates a good knowledge about the formation of capital letters, it 
is possible that the choice to make a lower case “t” was a deliberate one, and it 
could have been at that particular point for the purpose of disguise. But I say 
if that was his purpose, it certainly was not maintained, and would be a very 
faint effort toward disguise. 

Mr. EISENBERIJ. Mr. Cole, do you consider it unusual for a person to use an 
alias without attempting to disguise his handwriting? 

Mr. COLE. No; I would not. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Have you had any experience along those lines? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; I have observed a number of aliases where there is no partic- 

ular effort to disguise. 
Mr. EISENBERC. In your capacity as questioned document examiner of the 

Treasury Department, do you receive for examination checks, the endorsements 
on which have been forged? 

Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And on any occasion does the endorsement, the forged endorse- 

ment, does the forged endorsement indicate that no effort, no attempt has been 
made to disguise the endorsements? 

Mr. COLE. That is a rather frequent condition, that the spurious endorsement 
is made without an attempt to conceal or disguise writing habit or to imitate the 
writing of any other person. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Mr. Cole, do you know on the basis of your experience whether 
individuals ever resort to handprinting as an attempt at disguise? 

Mr. COLE. Yes ; it is a rather frequent method of disguise. 
Mr. EISENRERO. Now, you testified earlier that handprinting can be identified 

as to author? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENRERB. Is this common knowledge, that is to say- 
Mr. COLE. It is common knowledge among document examiners. I don’t think 

it is common knowledge among others. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Might a layman attempt to disguise his handwriting simply 

by resorting to undisguised handprinting? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; he might. 
Mr. EISENBERG What are the usual evidences of disguise, by the way, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Well, in cursive handwriting the usual evidences of disguise involve 

some unnaturalness, such as a reduction of writing speed, and other distortions 
such as writing very large, with an exaggerated freedom, where parts of letters of 
various words are run together; such as an exaggerated length of lower exten- 
sions and upward extensions which tends to intermingle forms and make it dlfi- 
cult to see the details of them ; or writing very small, in almost microscopic size 
where, again, the width of a pen stroke itself tends to conceal details of hand- 
writing; alterations of slant, such as a person who normally writes a forehand 
slant or slanting to the right, changing to a vertical or a backhand slant. Most 
efforts at disguise are not well planned. They usually involve a determination to 
alter the writing along one particular line such as writing very large, very small, 
or a change in the slant. Other features are the simplification of letter forms. 
For example, a person attempting to conceal a writing habit may feel that hls 
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writing habit is revealed mostly by capital letters so you might have him using 
printed forms for capitals, but cursive forms for most other letters. 

Representative FORD. Can you tell the difference between a right-handed and 
a left-handed person by either cursive or capital letters? 

Mr. COLE. No, sir; not definitely. Left-handed writers tend to write more 
vertically, and for that particular left-hand writer who holds his hand above 
the writing line, this gives a reversal of the pressure on what would ordinarily 
be regarded as upstrokes and downstrokes, and when you see that reversal this 
is an indication of left-hand writing. But it is only when you hare that 
special circumstance that you get that signal about it. 

Representative FORD. Is there anything in any of the writings that you have 
analyzed of Lee Harvey Oswald of an indication that he was left-handed? 

Mr. COI,E. Well, I wouldn’t say that I could make a determination of whether 
he was left-handed or right-handed. 

Mr. EISESBERC. Mr. Cole, in your expert work do you draw a distinction be- 
tween a spurious and a forged document? 

Mr. COLE. Well, I think of the word “forgery” as having that legal connotation 
of malice or intent. The production of a false writing with an intention to 
deceive or defraud somebody else. Spurious writing means a false writing. 

Mr. EISENBERG. That is, a writing produced by one hand calculated to look 
as if it had been produced by another? 

Mr. COLE. Well, not necessarily, that situation that you just discussed would 
involve simulation of the person’s, another person’s writing. But the word 
“sgurious” could refer to a false writing, the writing of the name of one person 
by another who had no particular right to do it. But, of course, if the element 
of an intent to defraud is not there, I suppose in a legal sense it is not forgery. 

Mr. EISESRERG. Sow, what are the elements which you look for to see whether 
a person, A, has attempted to reproduce the handwriting of another person, B, 
with intent to deceive or otherwise? 

Mr. COLE. Two categories of differences. One, defects of line quality, by 
which is meant tremor. waver. patching, retouching, and noncontinuous lines, 
pen lifts in awkward and unusual places. And the other class of differences is 
details of the forms of letters, by which I mean that when the person attempting 
to simulate another writing concentrates upon the reproduction of one detail, 
he is likely not to see other details. He may, for example, be able to imitate 
the gross form of a letter but he may get proportions wrong or letter connections 
wrong. 

Mr. EISENRERQ. What is the probability that person A could imitate the hand- 
writing of person B without leaving a tellt.ale trace in one of these two categories? 

Mr. COLE. I think it is only a very remote possibility. But I would add to 
that the need for having a fairly extensive specimen of writing. Of course 
the possibility of a successful simulation is better with smaller specimens of 
writing. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Now, did you find any evidence in either category that a person 
had attempted to simulate the writing of the author of the standards in this 
case in producing either 773 or any of the other questioned documents which 
you esamined? 

Mr. COLE. So ; I did not find such indications. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And you feel, did you say, there would be only a remote proba- 

bility that in the absence of such indication such a simulation could exist? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. When you say remote, could you put this in terms of figures? 
Mr. COLE. I would say there is no reasonable possibility of it, and I will put 

it this way: That from my study of these documents, there is no particular 
element or elements of the handwriting that I can point to and say this could 
be evidence of simulation. 

Mr. EISENBER~. You mentioned before that you need to have a sufficient 
amount of writing to make that type of determination. Do you feel that the 
questioned documents provided a sufficient amount of writing for that? 

Mr. COLE. They do. 
Mr. EISUVBERG. Is that individually or collectively? 
Mr. COLE. Individually. 
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Representative FORD. All of the illustrations on 784 A, B, and C are taken 
from Commission exhibits---- 

Mr. EISENBERG. 774-783. 
Representative FORD. Collectively? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Carrying that question forward, on what basis did you select 

excerpts from 774 to 783 to reproduce 784 A, B, and C? 
Mr. COLE. The chief effort was to collect together in a fairly small space items 

that were appropriate for comparison through repetition of the same material, 
and in doing that there was kept in mind the general purpose of giving a good 
representative cross section of all of the writing habit illustrated in the 
standard writings. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Well, that anticipates my next question, which is, whether 
this is a representative cross section or was selected in order to reproduce those 
particular characteristics you find in the questioned documents. 

Mr. COLE. I think it is a representative cross section, and I say a part of the 
effort was to bring here some letters and combinations for convenience of com- 
parison. It was in no way an effort to substitute these charts for the originals. 

Mr. EISENBERC Your actual examination was made on the basis of the origi- 
nals or the charts, Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. Yes ; all of the-the chief examination was made upon the basis of 
the originals and all parts of the originals, not limited to the parts shown 
in the charts. 

Mr. EISENBERG. These charts are only for demonstrative purposes, making 
your testimony easier to follow, is that correct? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENRERC. You discussed briefly, Mr. Cole, or perhaps more than briefly, 

the use of a photograph as a standard. Now, in the case of 773, a photograph 
is used as a questioned document, or rather a questioned document consists of 
a photograph. Are the comments you made on the use of a photograph as a 
standard applicable to the use of a photograph as a questioned document, that 
is, can you make a determination on the handwriting in a photograph? 

Mr. COLE. With these photographs I think a satisfactory determination can 
be made. I would not necessarily include all photographs. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Yes? 
Mr. COLE. Because there is a widely varying quality in photographs. 
Mr. EISENBERG When you say these photographs, do you include the other 

photographs included among the questioned documents you have examined at 
my request? 

Mr. Cons. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, I now hand you an item consisting of a U.S. postal 

money order in the amount of $21.45, payable to Klein’s Sporting Goods, from 
“A. Hidell, P.O. Box 2915, Dallas, Texas.” For the record I will state that 
this money order was included with the purchase order in Exhibit 773 which 
has just been identified, and was intended and used as payment for the weapon 
shipped in response to the purchase order, 773. I ask you, Mr. Cole, whether 
you have examined this money order for the purpose of determining whether 
it was prepared by the author of the standards? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. What was your conclusion, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the handwriting on this money order 

is in the hand of the person who executed the standard writing. 
Mr. EISENBERR. Mr. Chairman, may I have this money order admitted as 

788 ? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(The document was marked as Commission Exhibit No. 788, and was received 

in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Have you prepared a photograph of that Exhibit 788, the 

money order ? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; I have. 
Mr. EISENRERQ. And you have produced that photograph for me just now, 

Mr. Cole? 
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Mr. COLE. Yes. 
lfr. I~ESRERG. ITas this prepared by you nr UUdW your SUperViSiOn? 
Mr. COLE. Tes. sir. 
Mr. EISEXRERG. Is it an accurate photograph of 788? 
Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISEXBER~. May this be admitted as 789, Mr. Chairman? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(The document referred to was marked Commission Exhibit So. 789, and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISFXBERG. 1\Ir. Cole, before you discuss your conclusion, the hand- 

writing on ‘if% seems to have a slight blur in some parts. Could you explain 
that in any way? 

Mr. COLE. Yes: it is my view that this document has been in contact with 
moisture which affected the ink of the handwriting. Such contact might have 
been through an effort to develop fingerprints. 

Mr. EISESRERG. Was it or is it discolored at this point at all, do you think? 
Jlr. C(OI.E. Thrre are only two small areas of discoloration on this document, 

one of them b&g along the upper edge just above the figure “9,” and the other 
along the right edge just nlqmsite the figure “5.” This indicates to me that 
at one time this document was more deeply stained but has been cleared up 
by some chemical bleach. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Was it in the same condition when you examined it as it is 
now? 

Mr. COLE. It was. 
1\Ir. EISESBERG. Xr. Cole, would you explain by use of charts 783 A, B, and C, 

and the photograph 789. nhy you conclude 788 was prepared by the author 
of the standards in this case? 

Mr. COLE. On the photograph, 789, I invite attention to the capital “K” of 
“Klein’s,” which compares farorablg in form to the “K’s” of exhibit-of chart 
A. items 13 and 14. with the esctll)tion of a larger circ21e at the center of that 
“K” ou the right side of 789. which is not reproduced in the standards, but it 
is my belief that this writer might well produce such a circular form when 
a letter is somen-hat larger and more freely made. 

Mr. EISESRERC. On what do you base that belief, Mr. Cole? 
JIr. COLE. That that would be a normal result of greater freedom and a 

larger writing, it would produce a eirrulnr form rather than an angle. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Is this based upon your esgerience lvith questioned docu- 

ments and making analyses? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir ; now, in that- 
Mr. EISESUERG. Excuse me 1 second. Just to elaborate on that. Do I take it 

that your experience is such that you have found you can predict forms of 
let,ters based upon the samples you have before you, predict forms which 
may be used in other samples by the same author? 

Mr. COLE. Veil, within certain narrow limits. That is, having information 
about the range of variation iii the body of standard writing, it is reasonable 
to make a small allowance for the prcdurztion of forms not actually illustrated 
there, as long as they are consistent with the forms that are actually available 
for examination. In other words, I would regard it as a consistent thing in 
this nriting to occasionally produce a circle at the renter portion of a letter 
“K” ; it does not. in my opinion, represent a difference of writing habit. 

Now, in that same word n-e observe a habit heretofore mentioned of in- 
creasing the amount of forehand slant, in the letter “i”-that is in “Klein’s” 
of the photograph 7R9-which has previously been observed in the standard 
writing. Several esamples have been pointed out. For the present, I will 
mention the one on chart A, item 1 in the word “obligations,” the second letter 
“i” there shows an increased forehand slant. The same is true of the ‘5” of 
the word “firm” on the same line. 

The combination of letters in the word “sporting,” that is, the combination 
“port,” are illustrated in the standard writing. chart A. item 2 in the word 
“support,” item 3 in the word “port,” m item 1 in the word “transportation,” 
and here we find very close agreement in all details of those letter forms. 
With respect to the letter “1~:’ the absence of an under extension, that is, the 
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absence of any part rising aboT-e the arched part of the letter on the writing 
line, and the circumstance that the body of the letter or arch, as it is shown 
here on the photograph 789, is not brought all the way into the staff, it is made 
almost as a pure arch form with no movement in here towards the staff, which 
is the same movement we hare here on chart A, item 3 in the word “port,” re- 
1)eated also on item 4, and in the two “p’s” of item 2. Now, there is a distinctive 
method of making the connection between the letters “0” and “r,” by drawing 
a very straight line, horizontal line almost exactly paralleling the base of the 
word across from the letter “0” to the “r” on the photograph 789, and this 
movement is also repeated on chart A, items 3 and 4. in the combination letters 
“or,” also in item 2 in the same combination of letters. 

This writing demonstrates the habit in the figure “5” of a considerable 
exaggeration of the final stroke of the letter, or the cap stroke, a horizontal 
stroke at the top of the letter observed on the photograph 759, and shown 
in sereral places in the standard writing, some of which have already been 
mentioned, one being on chart C, item 7, and on chart B, items 1 and 9, the 
figure “5.” 

Also in this writing, we find that highly distinctive “x” form in the word 
“Texas,” involving the production of a shallow U-shaped form with the cross- 
bar passing across the second point of that U-shaped form for the word 
“Texas.” This is the basis for my conclusion that the questioned writing on 
the money order is in the hand of the author of the standard writing. 

Mr. EISENBF,RG. Mr. Cole, I now hand you Commission Exhibit 135, which, 
for the record, consists of the purchase order to Seaport Traders from “A. 
Hidell” for the revolver which was used in the murder of Officer Tippit. 

Mr. Cole, have you examined Commission Exhibit 13.5 t.o determine whether it 
was produced by the author of the standards in this case? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. What is your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that this handwriting is in the hand of the 

person who produced the standard writing. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Have you taken a photograph of 135? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISERBERG. Would you produce that, please? 
Was this photograph prepared by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Is it an accurate reproduction of 135? 
Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Chairman, may I hare that admitted as 790? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(The document referred to was marked Commission Exhibit No. 790, and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISEWBERG. Mr. Cole, could you explain your reasons for your conclusion 

by reference t,o the charts 784 A, B, and C, and to the photograph, 79Q? 
Mr. COLE. On the photograph 790 I invite attention to the first line of hand- 

printing, which has a long horizontal line drawn through it. Toward the ends 
of that line there is an amount which appears to read “$1.35,” and I draw 
attention to the form of the dollar sign, which sign has already been mentioned 
in other writing, and here we find that same feature of subordinating the S 
part of the dollar sign to the crossbars, the crossbars being, or the verticals 
being made in such a way as to practically obliterate the S-shaped part. There, 
again, that is a feature of writing habit of the author of the writing on 790 
which corresponds with the habit in the standard writing shown on chart B, 
item 6, second line, in the amount “$2.00.” 

Next, I draw your attention, in the almroximate area as that just discussed 
on 790 there, to the amount “29.95.” Now, with respect to the form of the 
figure “2” we observe a rounded cap or top to the letter and a rather prominent 
loop to the base. and it is obserred that the leftward extension of the cap of the 
letter is considerably short of the amount of leftward motion across the base. 
This corresponds to the form and placement of parts as shown in the standard 
writing chart B, item 1, in the combination “2915.” 

In that same amount, on the photOgraph 790, again we nbserre the exaggerated 
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lellgth of the (‘al, of ,he figure “.FI” which cc~eslHn~(ls to the stan~tlartl \rritillg, 
chart B, item 1. the figure “1” thclre. 

The dollar sign ivhicli uxs prrvic~iisly tlrsc~rilwd is repeated in the amount 
“$lO.M” on thr left sitlr of IliP :)hotogrnlrh 7!Kl, and I believe that the trc~atmrnt 
of the rertic.nls there is thr same. tllat is. an uuu~unlly hear>- pressure, but it 
allpears that the Len was not deliv-c~rinp a normal quantity of ink at that point. 
Serrrtheless. there is this same cfffl.t of alluout oblitf~rating the S-shal~f~d part 
of the dollar sign. 

Sow, moving on tlo\vn to the bottc~m l)art of thtb lrhotogr:~l)h T!)O. and c,ollsider- 
ing iirst thr form of the “1%” in the word “Box” on the address line. htJrc> :Igaiu 
\ve obsrrre that tendency of n fairly small upper lobe relative to the size of the 
lower lobe of the “B ” . and this is r~~l)ratrtl in the Sti~lld~Ild writing. one plan? bf~ing 
chart B, item 1. in the “X” of “l!os.” 

The word “DALIAS” on the l,hotogral,h ‘i!)O shows cal)ital “L’s” which have 
a conil)onnd caurl-e acroSS the base : that is. instead of a siml)litird form of letter. 
where there would be a siml~lr straight line across the base, we hare first a rising 
stroke and then a stroke that curves downwar~l towards the writing line. This 
compound rurre across the base of “L’s” is repented in the standard writing, 
chart R, items 1 mid 9, in the same word “DhIJ,.~S.” 

Again, on the photograph 790, the second letter “h” in “I)ALLAS” illustrates 
a habit 1)reriously mentioned of using a downstroke to begin the left side of 
the “A ,” which stroke is almost exact@ traced. and this too is repented in the 
standard, chart B, item 1. the second “A” of “DhLLiS.” _ . Opposite the printed 
word “State” on photogral~h 790, the word “Tesas” again shows this mixture 
of capital forms and lower-ca&se forms. specificallg the use of a lower case “e” 
in combination with callital letters. whicbl-1 is true in the standard writing. chart 
B, items 1 and !). in the \\ord “Texas.” 

This constitutes nip reasons for believing that the questioned writing shown 
in the 1)hotograph 790 is in the hand of the author of the standard writing. 

Mr. EISESBERC. Mr. Cole, there seems to he a yerp varying amount of black- 
ness or color in the ink on (‘ommission Exhibit 13.5, which i,s shown up in pour 
photograph. Do you hare any explanation for that? 

Air. COI.S. I think the pen \Tas not funcdtioning properly, that very heavy 
l,ressnre was used on the document to bring the ink clown from the 1~11, and 
we can see that the writer is reacting to this. for rxample. in the word “Box” 
on the address line, where you hare only a moderate quantity of ink and then 
as you mnre along to the figures “291.5” you observe that heavier pressure is used. 
In other words, it is my view that the writer ohserred that the pen was tending 
to fail. and that he increased pressure in order to persuade more ink to come 
down from the prn. 

Mr. EISESRERG. There also seems to he a doubling of lines in some parts, such 
as the “J” in “A. J. Hidell,” and the upper area nlso of “A. J. Hidrll.” 

Mr. COLE. Yes; that could rrry well be for the same reasons. because if you 
more to the upper part of this eshibit there are other places where the pen 
almost failed. You hare strokes that hare a shallow renter with ink only on 
the outside borders of strokes. 

Mr. EISENIIERG. Mr. Cole, Can you make out the writing v-hich is printed in and 
then crossed out in this exhibit? 

Mr. COLE. Well, a part of it. 
Just below the printed word “Snubbie” there appears to be a line of writing 

which says, “1 ABIll ” if that is “A-JI-JI-O”-the second “11” is somewhat _ 1 
indistinct. And then there is parenthesis, BOX of 23. close parenthesis, 
dollar mark, 1.35. Then just below that, there is a line of writing. the first. 
word of which I cannot make out, that is, I cannot make any intelligible word 
of it, but the second word appears to he “holster.” In other words, the rrord 
“holster” would lie just ahore the words “total price” and then there follows 
some figures which appear to be “1.95.” 

Representative FORD. Is it your judgment on this eshibit that at the point 
where the applicant is required to give his age that it is “2.3” or “28”? 

Mr. COLE. I would read that as “28.” 
Mr. EIGENBERG. Can you make out the date which is next to that age, Mr. Cole? 
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Mr. COLE. Well, I read the first part of the date as l/27, and I am unable to 
read the last figure, which is through a part of the very heavy dotted line. 

Mr. EISENBER~. Do there seem to be one or two figures? 
Mr. COLE. It looks like a single figure there following a diagonal. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Representative FORD. Back on the record. 
Mr. EISENRERO. Mr. Cole, I now hand you an item consisting of part of an 

application for a post office box, dated “box opened October 9, 1962,” and also 
dated in the lower right “October 9, 1962,” with the signature “Lee H. Oswald” 
and I ask you whether you have examined that item? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. May I have that admitted as ‘791, Mr. Chairman? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit So. 791 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBER~. Have you compared it with the standards in this case, Mr. 

Cole? 
Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISENBERG. What is your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the handprinted name “Lee H. Oswald,” 

the address “3519 Fairmore Are.,” and the signature “Lee H. Oswald” on this 
document are in the hand of the person who executed the standard writing. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Have you prepared a photograph of 791? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Can you produce that? 
Thank you. Is this photograph which you have handed me an accurate re- 

production prepared by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; it is. 
Mr. EISENBERG. May I have this admitted as 792? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 792 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Representative FORD. Continue. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Before we go any further, what is your conclusion concerning 

the words “Dallas, Texas” appearing after “Fairmore Ave.“? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that that wording is not in the writing of the 

author of the standard writing. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And that in “2915”? 
Mr. COLE. That is not in the handwriting of the author of the standards. 
Mr. EISENBEBQ. Do you have any idea who inserted that? 
Mr. COLE. No, sir; I don’t but I think in the handling of this kind of material 

it happens from time to time that a postal clerk may complete a document. 
Mr. EISENBERGI. Now, with reference to 792 and 784 A, B, and C, could you 

explain the reasons for concluding that 791 is in the handwriting of the author 
of the standards as to those portions which you have designated as being in the 
handwriting of the author of the standards? 

Mr. COLE. In the printed name at the upper left of the photograph 792 the 
capital “L” of “Lee” shows a compound curve across the base, which has pre- 
viously been mentioned as a handwriting habit found in the standards, one 
example being on chart B, item 9, another example on chart C, item 4. 

The name “Oswald” shows the use of capital forms except for the letters 
“ld.” This particular use of a mixture of capitals and lower-case forms is 
found on chart C, item 1, at the top line where the final forms “1” and “d” are 
lower case forms. 

I will mention also the particular writing movement used for constructing the 
letter “d,” referring to the photograph 792. There is first a moderately long 
downstroke, and then without lifting the pen there is a rising movement which at 
the same time moves towards the left to complete the body of the letter. This 
.method of construction is also observed in the standards, chart C, item 1, top 
line, in the “d” of “Oswald.” Since there is a slightly more open effect at the 
base in this standard “d.” the method of construction can be seen clearly, but 
it was made in the same way in the photograph, as shown by the photograph 
792. 

In the word “Fairmore ,” it is observed that on the photograph 792 there is a 
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tendency to reduce the size of the small letter “i” and, of course, this is again 
nn exailinle of the use of the lower (‘3~ form in c~oml)in;~tion with the c.:rpitals. 
The size relationship and the particular mixture of this form with capitals is 
shown in the standard writing chart C, item 5, in the word “deportations” and 
in the word “dirt ,” also in item !) in the \vord “curtailment.” 

The word “Fairmore” also shows the use of a lower case “e” in combination 
with capital letters, which has been observed frequently in several parts of the 
standard writing, one example not mentioned heretofore is item 3 of chart C in 
the word “discharge.” 

The signature “Lee H. Oswald” along the lower line shown by the photograph 
792 compares favorably in all details with the signatures in the name of “Lee H. 
Oswald” in several standard charts, being on chart A, item 15; on chart B, again 
item 15 ; also on chart B. item No. 1 ; and on chart C, item 6, the next to the last 
line. Sow, one distinctive feature of this signature is the writing movement 
employed in the combination of letters capital “0” and the “s” following, where 
the “s” form is rather blurred or corrupted. It does not give 3 complete 
capital “s” form. hut instead the upper part of the 9” is represented only hy a 
line which is agt~rosimatr1.r horizontal. sinking downwards to the hnse of the “s.” 
and then a looped form at the base. 

Mr. EISESBERG. You said a capital “s” form ; did you mean that? 
Mr. COLE. So; I meant that it is not a complete “s” form. It is somewhat 

slurred or blurred nith respect to 3 true “s” form. This particular method of 
slurring the form is clearly illustrated on chart B, item 1, in the name “Oswald” 
and is also shown on chart B. item 15. in the name “Oswald.” 

(At this point Senator Cooper entered the hearing room.) 
Mr. COLE [continuing]. In the signature shown by the photograph 792, in the 

capital “I,,“’ we observe with regard to the base loop, this would be the lovver 
half of the letter, we see 3 vertical aspect of that base loop. Now, in a more 
eonrentional or, say, a copybook form of a letter “L” you would find the base 
loop with 3 horizontal aspect, that is, stretched out along the a*riting line. 
Here we find a vertical aspect of that part, which is reproduced in the standard 
writing on chart A, item 15. 

That last reference was to the base loop of the capital “I,” of the signature 
“Lee H. Oswald” 3s shown hy the photograph 792 as compared with chart A, 
item 15. 

Now on the photograph 792, we observe that between the two upright strokes 
of the letter “H” there is a very thin diagonal line of joining. This is repeated 
in the standard writing, chart I!, item 1, top line. Now, again in this “H” as 
shown on 792 we see this more or less vertical aspect of the treatment of a 
looped formation near the base of the right side of the letter “H,” that is, instead 
of moving fully to the left to give a normal cross bar, there is only a base loop 
there which, I say, is made in a vertical direction. This is repeated in the 
standard writing, chart A, item 15, in the middle initial “H.” 

The “w” of “Oswald” shown by the photograph 792 is characterized by a rather 
full rounding 3cross the base of the letter, and this degree of roundness is shown 
in the standard writing, chart B, item 15. There is a horizontal stroke which 
constitutes the letter connection between “w” and “3” shown by the photograph 
792, and this method of making 3 connection is repeated in the standards, chart 
B, item 15. 

Mr. EISENBERO. You say “w” and “a”? 
Mr COLE “w” and “a”. . . 
The size relationship between the letter “1” and the letter “d” as shown by 

the photograph 792 is the same 3s that found on chart A, item 15. The relation- 
ship of the body of the “d”-by which I mean that part ivhich would ordinarily 
rest on the writing line, and in a conventional form would be more or less circu- 
lar-and the upper extension is also similar as between the photograph 792 and 
chart A, item 15. In other words, there is practically no roundness of the body. 
Again, we have got an emphasis of the more or less vertical strokes for what 
should be a rounded portion for the body. 

This constitutes my reasons for believing that the questioned writing as shown 
by the photograph 792 is in the hand of the person who executed the standard 
writing. 
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Mr. EISENBERG. Any further questions on this application? 
Representative FORD. No qUeStiOUS. 

Mr. EISETBERG. Mr. Cole. I now hand you an item ronsisting of a change-of- 
address card addressed to the “Postmaster, Dallas, Texas,” dated May 12, 1963, 
relating to Post Office Box 2915 in Dallas, Tex:, setting forth a new address at 
Magazine Street, New Orleans, and signed “Lee H. Oswald,” and I ask you if 
you have rsamincd that change-of-address card? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, 1 have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. May this be admitted as 793, Mr. Chairman? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 793 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Have you compared that change-of-address card, 793, with 

the standards in this case? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. What is your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the author of the writing on Exhibit 793 

is the same person who executed the standard writings. 
Mr. EISEXRERCJ. Did you prepare a photograph of 793? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Can you produce that? 
Is this an accurate photograph, an accurate reproduction, of 793, prepared 

by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, it is. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Chairman, may this be admitted as 794? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 794 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERO. By reference to the photograph 794 and reference to your 

charts 784 A, B, and C, could you discuss the reasons which led you to your 
conclusion concerning this change-of-address card? 

Mr. COLE. Handwriting habits shown by this exhibit, and I am looking now 
at the photograph 794, have been mentioned heretofore. If it is agreeable, I will 
simply review these in a body before proceeding to the standard writing. 

Mr. EISENRERQ. Mr. Chairman, is that agreeable? 
Representative FORD. You may proceed. 
Mr. COLE. On line 1, shown by the photograph 794, the use of a lower case “1” 

and “d” in combination with capital letters, the compound curve across the 
base of the “L” in “Lee,” the exaggerated length of the comma between the two 
names ; below, in the word “BOX,” the somewhat larger upper lobe of the capital 
“B’‘-excuse me, the somewhat smaller upper lobe of the capital “B” as con- 
trasted with the larger lobe of that letter; in the “0” of “BOX” the connection 
or the closing of the “0” fairly high on the left side instead of towards the 
center or the right side, the same habit being also illustrated in the “0” in the 
combination “P 0 “. . . 1 the form of the “2” with the rather prominent base loop; 
the exaggerated length of the cap of the figure “5” ; in the word “Dallas,” the 
compound curve across the base of the “L”s; the circumstance that the “A” 
begins with a down stroke which is almost exactly retraced: the circumstance 
that the word “Texas” includes a lower case “e” ; the use of the small letter “i” 
in combination with capital letters in the word “Magazine” ; and similar features 
to those just described in the word “New Orleans.” 

Now, all of these things on the charts Exhibit A, B, and C- 
Mr. EISENBEZRQ. I don’t think you need to point to them in detail, since you have 

already pointed to those items. 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
I also find a subsantial agreement in details of the signature, “Lee H. Oswald,” 

as shown by the photograph 794, and signatures shown in the standard writing, 
with particular regard to the signature of chart C, item 6, next to the last line. 

This constitutes my reasons for believing that the writing on Commission 
Exhibit 793 is in the hand of the person who made the standard writing. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, there seems to be a double line in several of these 
letters on the reverse side of this change-of-address card, such as the “D” 
in “DALLAS,” the “e” in “Texas” and so forth. 
for that? 

Can you give any explanation 
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Mr. COLE. Well, I think the double line is more evident in the address “4907 
Magazine Street, Hew Orleans, La.” 

Mr. EISEKBERC. Yes? 
Mr. COLE. And a possible reason is that the writer was dissatified with the 

width of the line as shown on the two lines above. While I regard it as having 
a fair legibility, the only explanation I can see is that for this particular docu- 
ment the writer wanted a heavier writing and, of rourse, nne way to get it is to 
go over it again. 

A thing of this kind can also be related to a writer’s knowledge of the func- 
tioning of a certain pen. 

If he knows that the pen he is using usually gives a heavier line, and for a 
particular writing he sees a thinner line. he may then make some modification 
in his handling of the pen and get the kind of line he wants. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Is this similar to the retouching you mentioned earlier as 
being an evidence of forgery? 

Mr. COLE. I would say no, since it is done in such an apparently spontaneous 
and confident manner. There is not the slightest evidence that any effort was 
made to conreal the presence of this retracing. I think I should say that gen- 
erally the person producing a false or spurious writing does retouching in order 
to correct some imperfection of a letter, that is, he criticizes his work as he 
goes along and if he encounters a part which he thinks is incorrect with respect 
to form, he may then retouch it in order to correct it. It would be very unusual 
in any false or spurious writing to see any extensive retracing. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Any further questions on this card? 
Representative FORK). No further questions. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Cole, I now hand you an item which appears to be a selec- 

tive service system notice of classification with the name “Alek James Hidell” 
printed and the same signature, and a photograph which appears to be the photo- 
graph of Lee Harvey Oswald-and I state for the record that this item was 
obtained from the wallet of Lee Harvey Oswald following his apprehension after 
the assassination and the murder of Officer Tippit-and I ask you whether you 
have examined that item? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISEXBER~. May that be admitted as 795, Mr. Chairman? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit So. 795 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. When did you first examine that item, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. Cons. May I refer to a note? 
Mr. EISENBERO. Yes, certainly. 
Mr. COLE. I first saw that item on December 6,1963. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Did you make an examination at that time? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERG. At whose request was that? 
Mr. COLE. .At the request of the Chief, U.S. Secret Service. 
Mr. EISEPFRERG. What was your conclusion at that time? 
JIr. COLE. It was my conclusion that that is not an original document but 

that it is in fact a photographic reproduction of some original document. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. Did you draw any conclusions as to how the reproduction 

might have been prepared? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; it was my conclusion that a photograph was made of some 

original document, and that the resulting film negative was retouched for the 
purpose of blocking out certain parts, and by that I mean that the person process- 
ing a negative in this way would take an opaque compound and where you 
had clear areas of the negative, the negative, of course, showing clear areas 
where there was black on the original, that he would cover up this clear area 
of the negative so that in a resulting print nothing tvould come through. This 
n-ould be a way of eliminating information which was actually on the original 
document. 

Mr. EISEXBERG. Such as the name of the person to whom the document had 
been issued? 

>h. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Draft board and so forth? 
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Mr. COLE. Yes; then a print would be made of that retouched negative, and 
this, I believe, is such a print. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. There is information on this item consisting of the name 
“Alek James Hidell,” a selective service number, and so forth. Could you draw 
any conclusion as to how this information had been put into the item if the 

card was prepared in this way? 
Senator COOPER. What information, do you mean the name? 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Yes; the name “Alek James Hidell,” the selective service 

number, the date of mailing, the signature of the member or clerk of local board, 
color of eyes, and so forth, all of the information appearing in print or color 

on the card. 
Mr. COLE. That information was typed directly onto the photographic print 

which is Exhibit- 

Mr. EISENBERG. That is 795? 
Mr. COLE. 795. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Does this item consist of one or two photographic prints, 

Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. There are two photographic prints, one for the front and one for 

the back, and they are pasted together. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Is it on ordinary photographic paper? 

Mr. COLE. Yes. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Is there evidence that more than one typewriter had been 
used in inserting the signature--- 

Mr. COLE. Yes. 

Mr. EISENRERQ. Excuse me, the name, and some of the other information 
which I have referred to? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, at least two typewriters were used. This may be seen clearly 

by the record of the selective service number, which includes a fairly light type- 
writing and then a heavier typewriting. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Have you produced a photograph of Exhibit 795 or have you 

taken a photo,graph rather? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, I have. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Would you produce that? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Thank you. Was this photograph prepared by you or under 

your supervision? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Is it a true and accurate reproduction of 795? 

Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISENBEBQ. May this be admitted as 796? 

Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 796 was marked and received in evidence.) 

Mr. EISENBERQ. This is the front of 795, is it, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Have you aIso taken a photograph of the rear, the reverse 

side? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir ; I have. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. This was prepared by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Is it a true and accurate photograph? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. May this be admitted as Exhibit 797? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 

(Commission Exhibit No. 797 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Do you have extra copies of that? 
Mr. COLE. I am sorry: I do not. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Could yo’u hold these photographs so that the Commission 

can see them, and illustrate your point concerning the use of more than one 
typewriter? 

Mr. COLE. The selective service number shows typewriting which has a fairly 
light deposit of ink from the ribbon. It also shows typewriting with a some- 
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what heavier deposit. Now, there is a clear difference in the design of the 
figure “4” which shows that two different typewriters were used. 

Jlr. EISESBERG. Can you think of any reason why that might have been done. 
why two different typewriters were used? 

Jlr. COLE. Well. here again the typewriter shown by the typewriter impres- 
sion has a rather poor legibility and it is my theory that a person producing 
typing of such limited legibility might well move the job over to another type- 
writer having a more heavily inked ribbon. I might say also that it is quite 
difiicult to type on this glossy photographic paper. The ink won’t come down 
from the ribbon nearly as well on sucah a surface as it does on ordinary bond 
paper. 

Mr. EISESBEKG. Now, you have also reproduced the back, the reverse side, 
of 795 in your photograph 797. Is the typewriting on the back, illustrated in 
797, that contained in the light-impression typewriter shown on the front, 
or the heavy-impression typewriter? 

Mr. COLE. The lighter impression. 
Mr. EISESBERC. You can tell that how, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Well, it is illustrated, first of all, by the extremely small deposit 

of ink, and second by the circumstance that we can see the same design of 
flgure “4” in a part of the address between this frame, which is the design of 
the figure “4” of the lighter typewriting on the face of the document. 

Senator COOPER. Could I ask you, is it correct that the typewriter which 
you say was used, which gave a light impression, the “4” is closed at the apex? 

Mr. COLE. That is correct. 
Senator COOPFR. And the heavier typewriter which was used which produced 

the “4,” the “4” is open at the apex? 
Mr. Corn. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Carrying that question forward, the reverse side shows the 

“4” closed at the apex, does it not? 
Mr. COLE. yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERC. There seems to be some erasure under the name “Alek James 

Hidell” which is typewritten in the front side, as well as a faint letter or two. 
Did you draw any conclusions as to that material? 

Mr. COLE. Well, in this area there is also in addition to typewriting already 
mentioned, there is evidence of a rather sharp indentation of typewritten ma- 
terial, which could result from the blow of a typwriter key against this 
paper without the interposition of any ribbon at all. Most typewriters have 
an adjustment called “stencil” whereby you can prevent the ribbon from coming 
up in front of the type bar, and there is a complete line of indentations along 
there which reads “Alek James Hidell,” and one very interesting feature is that 
just to the left of the indented name “Alek” there is a capital letter “0.” 

I don’t say at that particular point there was any completion of a name 
following the letter “0” but we do have this clear indentation of the letter “0.” 

Mr. EISENRERO. Have you prepared a photograph which brings out those 
details a little more clearly than in the original, 795? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. This photograph was made by a very low angle 
of illumination, a raking light across the document which shows up the 
indentations. 

Mr. EISENBERG. This was prepared by you and under your supervision? 
Mr. Corn. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. It is a true and accurate reproduction of i’95? 
Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISENBERG. May this be admitted as 798? 
Representative FORD. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit 708 was marked and received in evidence.) 
Senator COOPER. Could I ask a question ? YOU referred to an indentation 

representing the letter “0.” Could you point that out and indicate the exhibit 
unon which vou identified the letter ‘IO”? 

-Mr. Co~~.‘Here. I point to an area approximately two type\vriter spaces 
on the left of the visible letter “A” of “Alek.” 

Senator COOPER. On Commission Exhibit 795? 
Mr. Corm. Yes; correct. 
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Senator COOPER. Were you able to determine whether that indentation rep 
resenting “0” was made by a typewriter or does it represent a letter which 
was still risible from the original card of selective service classification? 

3Ir. COLE. That is a typewritten letter “0,” sir. I think that nothing is 
risible on that line from the original. 

Mr. EISENREWG. Referring to your photograph, 798, there seems to be--the 
word “James” seems to be printed more than once, as does the name “Hidell,” 
in stencil. Is that your observation, Mr. Cole, also? 

Mr. COLE. Yes: that is true. 
Jir. EISENBER~. Is there any other material that was printed in stencil, 

on the stencil setting, of the typewriter? 
Mr. COLE. Yes : there is a writing of the serial number which is also in stencil 

form. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Anything else ? We are referring now just to the front of the 

card. 
Mr. COLE. Yes. The date of mailing also shows an indentation. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Can you think of any reason why the use of the typewriter 

on stencil may have been done? 
Mr. COLE. I can mention reasons that I have observed on other documents 

which might apply to this one. and that would he an effort on the part of the 
operator of the machine to find a correct place for beginning typewriting, but 
I am obliged to say that on th@se other examples I have never seen such extensive 
stenciled writing. I would say that a single letter should give a person-a pretty 
good idea of the position for beginning writing, and it should not be necessary 
to write out this material in full. 

Now another theory for applying indentations to this type of material might 
be, say, previous experience with trying to write on a g1oss.v surface, and know- 
ing that you don’t get enough ink from a ribbon on such a surface and possibly 
an intention to apply a rather sharp indentation and later fill that in with pig- 
ment. I am a little doubtful if it would be successful but one might attempt to 
try it, because various kinds of printing are made in that way, first by producing 
an indent, and then working a pigment down into the indentation. I would 
say on this particular document, I don’t see there was any evidence that the 
preparer of the document went through with any such plan. 

Representative FORD. For the record, I do have to leave to attend the House 
session, and Senator Cooper, will you preside as chairman? 

Senator COOPER. Yes ; I will be glad to do so. 
(At this point Representative Ford departed the hearing room.) 
Mr. EISENBERB. Referring to your photograph 798 again, the word “James” 

in “Alek James Hidell” seems to have been printed twice. as you stated before, and 
the second time it seems to have started-at least twice-and the second time 
it seems to start after the first “James” has stopped. Is that your observation? 

Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERCA Referring back to your theories or the possible theories you 

mentioned as explanations of the printing by stencil, would the placement of the 
two “James” on the upper line intlirate whether or not either of those theories 
might be applicable? 

Mr. COLE. Well, of course, the repetition of these names is somewhat opposed 
to the theory that a person might prefer to ink it in later. But, of course, it is 
possible that he could not see it very well, and that he might think he could make 
a selection of either one or the other for inking in. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Does the word “James” appear to have been stenciled more 
than twice? 

Mr. Gore. Well, there is some overlapping or superimposition of indentations 
in the first record of the indented name “James.” It could have been as many 
as three times in the stencil operation. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Nnw, Mr. Cole, have you produced a photograph of the 
reverse side of the selective-service card- 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. That is, 795? 
Mr. COLE. I have. 
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Mr. EISENBERQ. And was this taken by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBER~. And is it a true and accurate photograph of 795? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Mr. Chairman, may this be admitted as 799? 
Senator COOPER. It will be admitted. 
(The document referred to, previously marked as Commission Exhibit 799, 

was received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISEKBERG. This is an additional photograph of the reverse side of 795? 
Mr. COLE. That is correct. The one last mentioned was also made with a very 

low angle of illumination raking the light across the document. 
Mr. EISESRER~. The “one last mentioned” being 797 or 7987 
Mr. COLE. 799 was made with the low-angle illumination to bring out the 

indentation. 
Mr. EISESBFXO. That is as opposed to 797, which is the reverse side of the 

photograph introduced as 795? 
Mr. Co=. Yes. 
Mr. EIBESBERO. And that had a normal illumination? 
\Ir COLE Yes. correct. I. . , 
Mr. RSESBERC.. By use of this 799 photograph, could you read to us what 

was stenciled, insofar as possible? 
Mr. COLE. Opposite “Color of Eyes” there is discernible the indented type- 

written letters “CT ” This is just to the left of the visible letters “GR.” Then . . 
opposite the “Color of Hair” there is an indentation of the word in capital letters 
“BROWN.” Just above the visible “9” for the inch figures of height, there 
is a second indented “9.” Opposite the word ‘weight” there is a small letter “i” as 
an indentation. 

Mr. EISE~VKERG. Is “i” the lower case of the figure in the typewriter which 
produces “1” in upper case? 

Mr. COLE. No; it is the lower case “1” which is used for the “1” on most 
typewriters. In the frame above the wording “Local Board Stamp” there is 
visible typewriting and indentations but I think this is probably all one type- 
writing act, the ink coming down from the ribbon only in a rather irregular 
fashion. Just outside the frame on the right side there is an indentation 
of the abbreviation “ST.” 

Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, did you have occasion to examine these cards at 
a subsequent time-this card, I am sorry, the Selective Service notice of classi- 
fication, or spurious Selective Service classification, 795? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I did. 
Mr. EISEKBERCI. At that time did you examine the negatives which I now hand 

to you? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERGI. For the record, these are a set of negat.ires which were found 

at one of the premises inhabited by Lee Harvey Oswald. hlr. Chairman, may I 
have them admitted as 899? I would like these negatives which Mr. Cole exam- 
ined and which were found in one of the residences of Lee Harvey Oswald to be 
received as 809. 

Senator COOPER. It is so ordered. 
(The negatives referred to were marked as Commission Exhibit SO0 and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. Did you also examine this card which I now hand you, which 

for the record is a Selective Service System notice of classification in the name 
of Lee Harvey Oswald, found in the wallet of Ice Harvey Oswald following his 
apprehension after the assassination and the murder of Officer Tippit? 

Mr. COLE. I did examine this card. 
Mr. EISESDERG. Mr. Chairman, may this card, which is Oswald’s actual Selec- 

tive Service System notice of classification, be admitted as 801? 
Senator COOPER. So ordered. 
(The document referred to was marked as Commission Exhibit 801, and 

was received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISEXBERG. Sow what did your examination of the negatives and the 
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card show, in relation to your earlier examination, conducted simply of the 
Exhibit 795? 

Mr. COLE. May I say something off the record. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Senator COOPF,R. Back on the record. 
Would you please state on the record your reasons for making your prior 

answer to the question of counsel? 
Mr. COLE. I have some question whether this is actually the rard which I 

had previously examined, although I am sure I did examine a Selective Service 
card, and it will take just a moment of close examination of this one to deter- 
mine that, and I would suggest that if there are any other Selective Service 
cards available belonging to this group or grouped with this card that I should 
see them at the same time. 

Senator COOPER. Your statement is then that you just desired to examine-- 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Senator COOPER. This card and any other Selective Service card that may 

be available? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Senator COOPER. I suggest that the Commission recess for a sufficient time 

to permit the witness to examine t.he Selective Service card. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Before that recess, let me introduce another card relating 

to the Selective Service System, which is the registration certificate of Lee Harvey 
Oswald. Did you examine-did you examine this regist.ration certificate, Mr. 
Cole? And perhaps you can now, Mr. Reporter, note a reces while he examines 
both the registration certificate and the Selective Service. System notice of 
classification. 

Senator COOPER. So ordered. 
(Short recess.) 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I did examine this registration certificate. 
Mr. EIGENBERG. Did you examine the Selective Service System notice of 

classification? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I did. I did examine the notice of classification. 
Mr. EISENBERG. That is 801. May I have the registration certificate admitted 

as 802? 
Senator COOPER. Let it be admitted. 
(The document referred to was marked Comn&on Exhibit 802, and was 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBF,RG. This was also found in the wallet of Oswald following his 

apprehension. Now, on the basis of your examination of these cards and the 
negatives, did you find yourself reinforced in your earlier conclusion, Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. I did. This confirmed my earlier conclusion which was formed 
at a time I had only t.he photographic prints. Exhibit- 

Mr. EISENBERQ. No. 795, together with photographs thereof, is that what you 
are referring to now? 

Mr. COLE. That is correct; yes. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Can you discuss the negatives, Exhibit. 800, that you referred 

to in your examination? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; there are two negatives which are of Selective Service Sys- 

tem notice of classification. Both of these negatives show extensive retouching, 
sometimes called opaquing, for the purpose of preventing certain mat&al which 
appeared on an original from prin,ting on a photographic print. The two nega- 
tives are apparently related to a single original. One of them has a somewhat 
greater amount of retouching than the other It is my view that the second 
negative, that is,‘the one showing the smallest amount of retouching, was prob- 
ably made from a photographic print of the first one. In other words, the 
retouching operation has involved two steps which resulted in the production 
of two separate negatives. A possible reason for the second step was that on 
the negative showing the most extensive retouching there is still some material 
remaining from the original document, namely the lower extensions of two 
letters “f” which pass through certain wording at the right side of the docu- 
ment, reading “local board,” and another word reading “violation.” Kow on 
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the second negative of the pair a successful operation in touching out those par- 
ticular parts was accomplished. 

l\lr. EISENBERG. Do you believe t,hat the second negative was prepared from 
the first, or they were prepared separately from the Selective Service card itself? 

Mr. COLE. I believe that, the second negative was preparetl from a photographic 
print of the first one. 

Mr. EISESI~ERG. Mr. Chairman, for ease of discussion, I would like to take 
out the “first negative” from Exhibit 800 and give it a separate number, 803, if 
I may. Is that all right, Mr. Chairman? 

Senator COOPER. Yes. 
(The negative referred to was marked Commission Exhibit So. 803, and was 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. COLE. The negative I hand you now is the one I referred to as the first 

negative, and the one having the most extensire retouching or opaquing. 
Mr. EISESBERG. That is the nne with the portion of the signature appearing 

over the word “violation”? 
JIr. COLE. That is right. A portion which has not been retouched out of the 

negative. 
Mr. EISENBERO. And does that same portion appear in the original of Oswald’s 

card, 801? 
Mr. COLE. It does. 
Senator COOPER. Is that a part of the record? 
Mr. EISEP~BERG. Yes, sir. Xow, there is a good deal of red material on the 

reverse side of this “first negative.” That is the opaquing material, is it? 
Mr. COLE. Correct. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. I would like to make the “second negative” referred to 804, 

Mr. Chairman. 
Senator COOPER. Very well. You want that made a part of the record? 
Mr. EISE~BERG. Yes, sir. 
Senator COOPER. Let it be made a part of the record. 
(The negative referred to, marked Commission Exhibit 801, was received 

in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. We are extracting that from SO0 for ease of discussion. 
Sow, Mr. Cole, I call your attention to the fact that the words appearing on 

the face of the original 801, the printed material beginning “The law requires 
you, subject to heavy penalty for riolation, to carry this notice in addition to 
your Registration Certificate,” and going on for two full paragraphs of small 
or ordinary Roman lower and upper case, and ending in solid caps “FOR 
ADVICE, SEE YOrR GOVERNJIEST APPEAL AGEST,” this language in the 
original spreads across the bottom of the card from left to right, starting 
slightly to the right of the dotted line running up and down the card and marked 
“registrant must sign here,” and extending quite close to the right margin. 

Does it appear in the same fashion, apl)rnsimately, on the “first negative,” 
which is Exhibit 8031 

JIr. COLE. Yes: but, of course, this negative includes a sec>tion along the left 
side which is not shown on the original. 

Mr. EISESRERG. Which is actually a blank section, is that correct? 
Mr. Cons. Correct. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Is the negative slightly enlarged, apart from that blank 

section? 
Mr. COLE. I think it is the same size. 
Mr. EISENRERG. I call your attention to the “second negative,” which is 

Exhibit 804, and this same language, “The law requires you,” and so forth, 
until “FOR ADVICE, SEE YOUR GOVERNMEST APPEAL AGENT” appears 
in a much smaller compass, that is to say it starts substantially to the right of 
the margin or the signature line and is separated from the signature line by 
another dotted line. 

Mr. COLE. That is correct. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And does that correspond to the forged card, i’95? 
%Ir. COLE. It does. 
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Mr. EISENBERG. Has that created a space on the forged card which does not 
exist on the original? 

Mr. COLE. That is correct. 
JIr. EISESBERC. And is that the space into which the photograph has been 

inserted on the forged card? 
Jlr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
JLr. EISEXBERG. I call your attention to a small strip of negative which appears 

to bear this language, and I ask you whether you believe that this negative 
might have been used in the preparation of the forged card? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I believe this negative was used for producing the forged 
card which is a photographic print. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Chairman, may that be made 80R? 
Senator COOPER. Let 80.5 be made a part of the record. 
(The negative referred to was marked and received in evidence as Commission 

Exhibit So. 805.) 
Mr. EISEXUERG. In your opinion, can yen acconnt for the red77ction in size 

of that printing, “The law requires you” and so forth? 
Mr. COLE. Well, it would seem that it had to be reduced in size to accomplish 

the obvious purpose on the card, Exhibit 70.5. of providing extra space for a 
photograph. 

Mr. EISENBERG. How wo77ld that be done? 
Mr. COLE. This can be done photographically. When a photographic camera 

is set up to take a picture of a document you have a considerable range for 
making either enlargements or reductions on the negative. 

1fr. EISENBERC. Is this whole process one which requires a great deal of 
skill, and when I say “whole process” I refer to the re-creation of a new card 
by use of opaquing material and the reduction in size of a portion of the text 
on the original card? 

Mr. COLE. pie; I wouldn’t say that it requires a great skill. I would say 
an elementary knowledge of photography, especially the photographic tech- 
niques used in a printing plant, would be enough for such a purpose. 

Senator COOPER. On that point, would it require study to learn to make, to 
exercise these techniques, either from a textbook or information from someone 
else or by observation of the practice? 

Mr. COLE. I think observation and association with other people, or being 
in a place where such techniques were going along in the normal operation of 
a photographic laboratory or printing plant, would be enough. A person wouldn’t 
have to consult a text. As a matter of fact, similar things are done for normal 
printing operations. 

Senator COOPER. That is the question I wanted to ask. Would this type of 
technique in an average shop or plant be normal? 

Mr. COLE. Oh, yes. 
Senator COOPER. Would it require much practice on the part of an individual 

before such technique could be successfully accomplished? 
Mr. COLE. No ; I would say a moderate amount of practice. 
Senator COOPER. How much, would you say ? How many times would a person 

have to, if it is possible to say, practice this kind of a technique before he could 
do it reasonably well? 

Mr. COLE. On a trial-and-error basis. I would say that a half dozen attempts on 
a trial and error basis of going thro77gh such an operation, perhaps making 
an error, finding how to correct it, doing it again, achieving more success, 
would certainly be enough. 

Senator COOPER. You would say then, assuming that Lee Oswald made these 
changes, that he would have had to practice them several times before he 
could have successfully made the changes which were indicated by the exhibits 
that have been introduced? 

Mr. COLE. Well, sir; I would say he would not necessarily have to practice 
on this particular document, b77t if he had some practire, he or any other person, 
had had some practice in normal operation, similar operations in a printing 
plant, then he could accomplish this result. 
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Senator COOPER. Would these changes have required the assistance at the 
time of another person-- 

JIr. COLE. I think not. 
Senator COOPER. Or could they be accomplished by one person? 
l\lr. COLE. One person could easily do it. 
Senator COOPER. Thank you. 
Mr. EISF.X~ERG. Sow on these questions which Senator Cooper has been 

asking, I ask you to refer back to Exhibit 800, consisting of a group of other 
negatives not related to the selective-service card, and ask you whether those 
negatives bear any evidence of opaquing and similar techniques as were used in 
the creation of Exhibit 7’s? 

Mr. COLE. They do. All of them show evidence of opaquing, that is, touching 
out certain information, letting other information Come through. 

1Ir. EISENBERG. Do you think this might have constituted sufficient practice 
to produce the 795 result? 

Jlr. COLE. Yes; I think so. 
Senator COOPER. Would it have been necessary for a person making these 

changes to have had for his use any kind of special equipment, or what kind of 
equipment would be required to make these changes? 

Mr. COLE. Well, sir; in a printing plant there are usually what they call light 
tables, a table with a transparent surface with a light under it, which are 
used for making up, for assembling various materials to be included in a single 
plate. But that wouldn’t be essential. A person could take a negative ready 
for retouching right to the window there. place it against the window and touch 
out material in that manner. 

Senator COOPER. Xy question really goes to this point: Would it have been 
necessary for a person who made these changes to have done the work in a 
shop or printing plant or could it be done outside of a printing shop? 

Mr. COLE. It would not have to be done in a printing shop. It could be done 
easily in this room or any ordinary living accommodations. 

Senator COOPER. That is all. 
Mr. EISENRERG. Would you need, Mr. Cole, in your belief, the type of equip- 

ment you are likely to find in a printing plant, or could this be done with home 
equipment? 

Mr. COLE. I would say it could be done with home equipment, but I think 
it is unlikely with respect to the actual preparation of the negative that one 
would get a successful result from home equipment. I believe that for the 
preparation of the negative, that is, apart from the retouching operation, that 
one would need a very accurate camera sucah as are found in photographic lab- 
oratories and printing plants. 

Mr. EISENBER~. Could the opaquing have been done off the printing premises? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; the opaquing could be done almost anywhere, in any ordinary 

living accommodation, needing only a source of light to pass through the 
negative, the liquid opaquing material, and a small brush. 

Mr. EISEKBERG. Mr. Cole, if you were going to prepare a forged Selective Serv- 
ice System notice of classification, and if you did not have access to blanks of 
the Selective Service System itself, how would you go about preparing such 
a forgery? 

Mr. COLE. I would use a method similar to that already described here with 
one modification ; namely, that in preparing the original negative, I would make 
an enlargement directly on the negative, then go through the opaquing opera- 
tion, and in making the final print I would reduce it back to original size. That 
would produce a somewhat better quality of print, and it gives somewhat more 
freedom in the opaquing operation, that is, in working with a larger negative 
there is not as much danger of running the opaque into some material that you 
want to save, and we see on these negatives there are a few places where the 
person doing the opaquing has actually permitted this material to run into a 
part that should be saved on the original. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Would you use the same type of photographic paper? 
Mr. COLE. I would not. I would use a dull-surfaced, paper which would look 

more like an original document. 
Mr. EISENBERG. When yo~i said that the person who produced the negatives 
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let his opaque run into areas which he wanted to save, what areas are you 
referring to, what type of areas? 

Mr. COLE. Well, areas where there is needed a sharp outline of a box which is 
to receive some printed information, and this, of course, is a very thin line, and 
it is very difficult to control this liquid on the negative. There are some places 
where it has run into the line and apparently it was necessary to make some 
strengthening or correction of that line later. 

Mr. EISENBERB. Did you see evidence of correction of the line? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; on Commission Exhibit 795 the boxes for selective service 

number apparently have been strengthened somewhat. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Now referring to Commission Exhibit 801, which is the 

actual card, do the numbers overlap or extend to the borders of the margin 
at all? 

Mr. COLE. There is one Agure in particular which runs right along the line 
of the box. This is the first box on the left, and the figures are “41” and the 
“1” lies d’irectly over the line on the right side of the box. 

Mr. EISENBERG. And does the “4” in “41” and the “3” in “39” overlap the 
boxes ? 

Mr. COLE. They do. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Would that practically necessitate a correction of the boxes? 
Mr. COLE. Yes ; it would, in order to repair the line. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Mr. Cole, I hand you an item entitled “Ccrtiflcate of Service 

Brmed Forces of the United States,” reading “This is to certify that Alek James 
Hidell” and so forth, and “Period of Active Duty”-on the reverse side now- 
“October 1, 1958” to a date which is blurred, and I ask you whether you have 
examined this item? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
JIr. EISENBERQ. Mr. Chairman, may this be admitted as 806? 
Senator COOPER. Let the exhibit be admitted. 
(The document referred to was marked as Commission Exhibit No. 806, and 

received in evidence. ) 
Mr. EISENBER~. When did you first examine this item, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. That was also examined in December of 1963, December 6, 1963. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Together with the selective service system notice of classi- 

fication? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. And did you have any negatives at that time, or the original? 
Mr. COLE. I did not. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. What was your conclusion at that time, based solely upon 

the examination of 806? 
Mr. COLE. It was my conclusion that 806 is actually a photographic print 

from a photographic negative. It is not an original document. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And on what did you base this conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. My familiarity with the appearance of photographic paper primarily. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Did you prepare photographs at that time, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Could you produce those ? These photographs are of the front 

and reverse, respectively, of Commission Exhibit 806? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. And these were prepared by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. Co12 Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. And they are accurate photographs of 806? 
Mr. COLE. They are. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Mr. Chairman, may I have these admitted as 807 and 808, 

respectively. 
Senator COOPER. The exhibits will be admitted to the record. 
(The photographs referred to were marked as Commission Exhibits Nos. 807 

and 808, respectively, and were received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. 807 will be the front and 808 will be the reverse. Mr. Cole, 

could you attempt to decipher the typewriting on the reverse side as shown in 
the photograph 808? 

Mr. COLE. The typewriting reads “October 13 1958,” and on the second line 
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there is some confusion of the typewriting, in other words, there is more than 
one typing operation on the line reading “To.” One of these typing operations 
reads “October 12 1961” One of the other typing operations on the line for I . 
“To,” as determined by a previous examination under the microscope, shows an 
indent of “23 October 1959.” 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Do you believe that was-yes, go ahead. 
Mr. COLE. Also on the line reading “From” there is an indentation of another 

typewriter operation which reads “24 October 1957.” 
Mr. EISER’BERO. Do you believe those indentations were caused by a typewriter 

set at stencil? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; without the interposition of a ribbon between the type bar and 

the paper. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Did you take photographs with side light, as you had in the 

case of the selective service card, to attempt to bring out these stencil marks? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Could you produce those photographs? You are handing 

me a photograph of the front side of the certificate of service, and is this a 
photograph which you took? 

Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISENBERG. An accurate reproduction of the Exhibit 806? 
Mr. Cons. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. hfay I have this admitted as 809, hlr. Chairman? 
Senator COOPER. Let this exhibit be made a part of the record. 
(The photograph referred to previously marked as Commission Exhibit No. 809, 

was received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERIX You have also given me a photograph of the reverse side 

of 8061 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERC. This was taken by you or under your supervision? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. And is it an accurate photograph of the reverse of 806? 
Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISENBER~. hIay the photograph of the reverse be admitted as Exhibit 810? 
Senator COOPER. Exhibit 810 will be admitted as part of the record. 
hfr. EISENBERG. Could you show us what you found in the way of indentations 

caused by stencils, by referring to these Exhibits 809 and SlO? 
Mr. COLE. 809 shows the face of the exhibit and in addition to the clearly visible 

typewriting of the name “Alek James Hidell,” there is a repetition of this name 
somewhat below the visible typewriting in the form of typewritten indentations. 

hlr. EISENBERG. Is this similar to the typewritten indentations found in the 
selective service card, 795? 

hfr. COLE. Yes; they are. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Do you believe that the name “Alek James Hidell” was sten- 

ciled once or more than once? 
hfr. COLE. hlore than once, at least twice, I would say. 
Mr. EISENBEHG. What is the relative position of the two stenciling operations? 
hlr. COLE. They were somewhat below, about one-half to three-quarters of the 

height of a typewritten character below, the visible typewriting. 
Mr. EISEXBERC. What is the relationship to each other? 
hlr. COLE. They are offset about one-quarter to one-half the height of a type- 

written character. 
hlr. EISENBERQ. From each other? 
Mr. COLE. That is right, vertically. 
Mr. EISENBERGI. Is it accurate to say then that there is a progression upward 

as comparing the typewritten name and the two stenciled operations, or at 
least that the three are set in step, so that each one is below the next impression? 

Mr. COLE. That is correct, with the visible typewriting having the better posi- 
tion relative to the reproduction of the printed matter. 

Mr. EISENBEBG. Can you think of the reason why this might have been, why 
this operation might, have been performed in this manner, hlr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. Yes. It could easily result from some difficulty of finding the correct 
place for typewriting the name on the card The lowermost indentation would 
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have been an incorrect position since it was run into a part of the reproduction 
of the printed matter. 

Mr. ~SENBERG. Now, I refer back to 798, which is a highlight photograph of the 
selective service card, and ask you whether the stenciled material in 798 appears 
above the line on which the typewritten material-first name, middle name, and 
last name-should appear? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; somewhat above. 
Mr. EIGENRERG. In light of that, do you think it is possible that the individual 

who prepared this card used the stencil to determine at what point the type- 
writing would be placed so that it was in the correct position in relationship 
to the line above which it belonged? 

Mr. COLE. That is a definite possibility and, of course, he might also have been 
concerned about the position for the reproduced printed matter-“First name,” 
“Middle name,” “Last name.” 

Mr. EISENBRRG. Bringing your attention back once more to 795, the Selective 
Service System card, was the reverse side of that card prepared in your opinion 
from Commission 802, which is the reverse side of the registration certificate? 
I also call your attent.ion to 801 for comparision, that is, the original of the 
selective service card. 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. The reverse of the photographic identification card, Com- 
mission Exhihit 705, could be a photographic reproduction of the reverse of Com- 
mission Exhibit 802, with the performance of certain opaquing operations. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Looking at the reverse side of the two cards, 802 and 801, does 
the reverse side of the card 801 have any information for identifying character- 
istics of the individual bearing the card? 

Mr. COIX. It does not. 
Mr. EISENRERQ. And what about the reverse side of 802? 
Mr. COLE. The reverse side of 802 provides space for a personal description, 

color of eyes, color of hair, complexion, height, and weight. 
Mr. EISENBER~. Did you flnd among the negatives in 800 a negative which 

might have been used or was used to prepare the reverse side of the selective 
service card, 795, the spurious card? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; I did. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Mr. Chairman, may I have this negative classified separately 

as 811 for purpose of ready identification? 
Senator COOPER. Let it be so classified, and admitted as part of the record. 
(The document referred to, was marked as Commission Exhibit No. 811 and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EIBENBEIZG. Did you find a negative which might have been used for the 

preparation of the certificate of service, that is 806? 
Mr. COLE. Yes ; I did, for both face and back. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Were these negatives in your opinion used as the negatives for 

that purpose? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. In my opinion, these are the very negatives that were 

used for producing the photographic print representing a certificate of service. 
Mr. EIRENBERG. May these be subrlassified as or separately classified as 812, 

Mr. Chairman, and introduced as 812? 
Senator COOPER. Let the document be designated as 812 and admitted as part of 

the record. 
(The item referred to, was marked as Commission Exhibit No. 812 and received 

in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Did you reach the s<ame conclusion, by the way, as to the 

negative 811, that is, that it was definitely the negative used to produce the 
reverse side of 795? 

Mr. COLE. I did. This is the very negative to produce the reverse side of 795. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Returning to 795, there are two signatures which appear in 

795 in ink, is that correct? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. That is, the signature over the caption “iUember or clerk of 

local board,” and the signature over the caption “Registrant must sign here”? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. The second signature reads “Alek J. Hidell”? 
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Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BIGES~F,RG. Could you read the first signature? 
Mr. COLE. The first signature appears to be the name “Goodhoffer,” but that is 

partly an estimate. In other \vords, it is not possible to read this in a clear 
manner. That is a possible spelling of the name but not necessarily the only 
spelling. 

(At this point. there was a short recess, and Mr. McClog entered the hearing 
room.) 

Senator COOPER. I am now called to the Senate. Mr. John JIcCloy will art as 
Chairman. 

(At this point Senator Cooper dcl)arted the hearing room and there was a 
further recess.) 

Mr. EISESB~R~. How does that c’ompare with the signature on the original 
card, Exhibit Sol? 

Mr. COIA. It is not the san~e name and, of course, not in the same handwriting. 
Mr. EISESBERG. ?r’on, did you compare the two signatures on Exhibit ‘795 

with the standards in this case to determine whether the signatures have been 
written by the person lvho produced the standards? 

Mr. COLE. I did compare the signatures on 795 with the standard writing. 
Mr. EISESBERG. What was your conclusion, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. With respect to the signature above “Xember or clerk of local 

board,” I have not formed any conclusion about authorship. With regard to 
the writing “Alek J. Hidell,” it is my opinion that the author of the standard 
writing is the author of that name. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Snd referring to the caharts of the standards which you pre- 
pared, and referring to the photograph of 79.5, could you explain the reasons 
for this conclusion? 

Mr. COLE. Would you want any copy of this? 
Mr. EISER‘BERG. Yes; if you have a copy. 
Mr. COLE. The capital letter “A” of the name “Blek” on 795 is reproduced 

in the standard writing on chart B, item 6, in the general conformation of the 
several lower case “a’s” in that area. I refer to it as a capital “A” because 
it begins the name, but actually with respect to size and formation it is closely 
similar to the lower case “a’s” of item 6. Sow the similarity is largely in 
the method that the staff is made, the way it pulls away from the oral body 
of the letter with only a moderate rate of retracing along the right side. That 
detail, as I say, is found both in the “A” on 795, and in the several “a’s” of 
item 6. There are three in a row there, each beginning a line of writing. 

The letter “k” of the name “Alrk” compares favorably with the “k’s” of the 
standard writing, chart A, items 13 and 14. \Vith regard to the middle initial 
“J,” there is not a cursive “a’‘-that is, as distinguished from a printed “J”- 
shown on the charts of standard writing. But the movement required for 
producing a “J” is similar to that required for producing the capital letter 
“I,” arid \ve observe a similarity as to movement with respect to the “J” of 
795 as compared with the “I” of c$hart B, item 3. 

One characteristic of the capital letter “H” of “Hidell” on i9.3 is the method 
of making that formation which stands for the crossbar. Sow this is the 
closed part along the lower half of the right side of the letter, which would 
represent the crossbar of the letter. This is the general movement used in a 
number of the signatures of Lee H. Oswald. One good example is that on 
chart B, item 15, the middle initial “H”. Another feature of that “H” is the 
connection to the following letter by an approximately horizontal stroke passing 
from the finish of the crossbar of the “H” across to the ‘7,” and we observe a 
similar method of connection. although not with the same letter, on chart A, 
Btems 10 and 11, where the “0” is connerted by a straight line, almost hori- 
zontal projection of the crossbar, from the “H” to the “0”. 

The letter “i” again shows a feature, n-hic2h has previously been mentioned 
in the standard writing. of an increase of forehand slant. that is a slant to the 
right with respect to that letter as compared to other letters. This feature is 
shown in a number of places in the standard writing, one gnod example being 
on chart R, item 10, the second “i’‘-which is there because of a missl)elling 
of the word “1Vashington” that is spelled. the last few letters, “tion”-and 
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there we observe that rather extreme increase of the forehand slant of the 
letter “i”. 

The letter “d” of “Hidell” compares favorably with the ‘Ld’s” of the standard 
writing on chart A, item 5, in the word “discharge,” and on the same chart, 
item 6 in the word “regards.” 

The final “l’s” show a perreptible inrrease of pressure on the downstrokes, 
which is also found in the standard writing, chart B, item 6, top line, the word 
“enroll.” This shows a somewhat more extreme increase in pressure on down- 
stroke, but I regard it basically as the same habit. This particular part also 
shows a very abrupt terminal stroke for the letter “1” as between 795 and 
compared with the final or last stroke of the “1” on chart B in the last stroke in 
the word “enrolled,” 

These constitute my reasons for believing that the author of the standard 
writing is the author of the signature “Alek .I. Hidell” on Exhibit 795. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Now concerning the other signature, Mr. Cole, are you un- 
able to or--can you state why you are unable to arrive at a conclusion? 

Mr. COLE. Well, partly because of the limited writing we have for compari- 
son. The last part of the name is practically illegible, and the letters are so 
confused that I believe they do not accurately record writing habit. I would 
regard it as being a rather unnatural writing. Now there is fair legibility 
in the letters of the first name, and they do have a moderate rate or amount 
of similarity to the standard writing, but since it is only a few letters, I think 
there is not a basis for a conclusion. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Is the signature inconsistent with the writing of the 
standards? 

Mr. COLE. No; I wouldn’t say there was any-there is certainly no basis for 
eliminating the author of the standards as being the author of that signature. 

Mr. EIBENBERG. Does there appear to be any attempt at disguise in this 
signature? 

Mr. COLE. Well, I wouldn’t regard it. I f  there is such an attempt, it is not, 
it seems to me, not a matter of deliberation or trying hard at it, but only a matter 
of being extremely careless in the last part of that signature. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Is illegibility sometimes used as a method of disguise? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; it is. 
Mr. MCCLOY. May I ask some questions about this? 
Mr. COLE. Yes. 
Mr. MCCLOY. If that word is “Good,” that first word on the Exhibit 796, is 

it- 
Mr. EIGENBERG. 795, and the photograph is 796. 
Mr. MCCLOY. 795. If  that letter “G” is compared with the capital letter “G” on 

the standard chart B-5, “Glenview,” would you say there is any similarity be- 
tween the two? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; there is, with respect to the size of the upper loop which 
is on the left side of the letter, and the approximate horizontal motion in pass- 
ing from that loop over to the right side of the letter. 

Mr. McCno~. We have it again in 14 of that same chart? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. MCCLOY. The “J” which seems to follow the word “Good,” however, does 

not seem to comport with the “J” on the signature “Alek J. Hidell” does it? 
Mr. COLE. No; but, of course, you are getting there to the area ‘where the 

rather serious corruption or illegibility of forms begins. I think one could say 
that from the fair legibility of the first name, and the very poor legibility of 
the last name, that this is a deliberate effort. In other words, you have got a 
demonstration of the ability of the writer to produce a legible writing and, 
therefore, to devolve into this very illegible effort could be intentional. 

Mr. MCCLOY. I noticed when you compared the “J” in “Alek J. Hidell” with 
the standard “I,” such as the one on chart B-3, there was a definite similarity, 
but I notice on chart A, No. 7, there is an “I,” a capital “I” presumably, which 
apparently doesn’t have the same conformation as the “J” in the Commission 
Exhibit 795. Would you agree with that? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; that is t,rue. but I think in studying these forms we ought to 
consider all available “I’s,” and there would be some others, such as the one on 
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B4 and one in R-6. It shows a fair range of variation, especially with regard 
to finishing the lower part of that letter. Sow, I wnuld judge the one on B-3 
to be definitely a part of his writing habit, because it gives the impression of 
having been made with a considerable amount of freedom. Generally, a larger 
form is made more freely. more naturally, than a smaller form. 

l\Ir. JIcCLou. T see. 
Mr. COLE. And you see you have got sort of a cramped effect across the base of 

the “I-’ in A-7. 
JIr. MVCLOU. What J am getting at is. you don’t suggest that all these “I’s” 

and all these “a’s” exactly conform. but you are talking in terms of similarities 
that turn up in certain of them that you believe are significant? 

Mr. Corn. Yrs. sir. 
JIr. EISENRERG. Mr. Cole, I now hand you an item consisting of a yellowish 

card eutitled “International Certificates of raccination as approved by The 
World Health Organization,” and so forth, PHS Form 731, and reading in part, 
“This is to rertify that I,ee Oswald. whose signature follows” and with the 
signature, “Lee H. Oswald,” date of birth and so fort,h. “has on the date in- 
dicated been vaccinated or revaccinated against smallpox,” with a date appear- 
ing in a rubber-stamp printing, what appears to be rubber-stamp printing, 
“June 8, KJ63,” and a rubber-stamp signature of “Dr. -4. .J. Hideel, P.O. Rox 
30016, Sew Orleans, La.,” with some type of stamp on the right side next to the 
name, and a signature “A. ,J. Hidell” over the name; and I ask you whether 
you have examined this item? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Mr. Chairman, may this be admitted as Commission Exhibit 

813 ? 
Mr. MCCLOY. It may be admitted. 
(The document referred to was marked as Commission Exhibit So. 813, and 

rweired in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Now, I also will show you Commission Exhibit 115, which 

consists of a Warrior rubber stamping kit which has already been introduced 
in evidence in connection with testimony of Marina Oswald, and which was found 
at one of Oswald’s residences, and ask you whether you have examined this 
Commission Exhibit 115? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I have. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Did you attempt to determine whether the signatures “Lee H. 

Oswald” and “A. J. Hideel” on Commission Eshibit 813 were prepared by the 
author of the standards? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir ; I did. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. What was your conclusion? 
Jlr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the author of the standard writing is the 

author of the writing you just described. 
Mr. EISEPI’BERG. Did you attempt to determine whether the apparent rubber- 

stamp printing had been produced by use of the Warrior kit, Exhibit 115? 
JIr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERG. What was your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the kit could have been used for produring 

the rubber-stamp printin, v on-Exhibit 813 is it? 
Mr. EISEKBERG. Yes. 
Did you prepare a photograph of 813, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; I did. 
Mr. EISE~BERG. Will you produce that photograph? You have produced two 

photographs, one of which shows the outside or exterior portion of 813, and the 
other one shows the interior portion? 

Mr. CorR. Correct; yes. 
Mr. EISEXBER~. Did you take each of these photographs? 
Mr. Corn. I did. 
JIr. EISESRERO. And are they accurate reproductions of the Exhibit 313? 
Mr. COLE. Tbeg are. 
Mr. FISE:SI(RIK:. Al~lnosin~:~tely wbnt enlargements are these, by the way? 
Mr. Cot.~. About 1% diameters. 
JIr. FISESRRRo. These are what size l~liotngrayha? 
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Mr. COLE. Eight by ten. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Mr. Chairman, may these two photographs be admitted as 

814 and 815? 
Mr. MCCLOY. They may be. 
(The photographs referred to were marked as Commission Exhibits Nos. 

814 and 815, and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBEBC. 814 will be exterior part of 813, and 815 will be the interior. 
Now, the exterior portion of 813 also shows some handprinting “Lee H. 

Oswald” which came out in this photograph-in 814-a little clearer. Did YOU 
identify that handwriting, Mr. Cole--- 

Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERO. As being-what was your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that that handprinting is in the hand of the 

person who made the standard specimens. 
Mr. EISENBERC. Now by reference to those photographs, 814 and 815, and by 

reference to your charts of the standards, could you explain the reasons for your 
conclusion on the handwriting and handprinting? 

Mr. COLE. With respect to the signature, “Lee H. Oswald,” as shown by the 
photograph 815, this compares favorably with other sample signatures that I 
have examined, some of which are shown on the charts, namely chart A, item 15 ; 
chart B, item 15; and chart C, item 6, second line from the bottom. There is, 
I think, a closer comparison with certain other standard signatures of “Lee H. 
Oswald” which I have examined, as appearing on the reverse of certain checks. 

Mr. EISENBERB. And those are in evidence, are they, as one of the standards, 
Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERB. That was described in the record when you introduced it? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; the signatures as endorsements on these several checks show 

what might be described as an exaggerated freedom and carelessness in the 
execution of this signature. 

Mr. EISENBER~. Excuse me, was that 776, that exhibit consisting of the checks? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; the signatures and endorsements of the checks in Exhibit 

776 show some variation with respect to the care and formation of letters. There 
are a few endorsements in that group which show a greatly exaggerated freedom 
or a carelessness in execution. These signatures appear on, especially on, check 
numbers 2408 and 2566 of this exhibit, and they compare quite favorably in 
detail with the signature shown by the photograph, Commission Exhibit 815. 

Now with regard to the writing of the name “A. J. Hideel” we observed in the 
combination of letters “Hi” that that letter is joined by means of a projection of 
a crossbar into the letter “i” ; that in the letter “e,” which is separated from the 
preceding “d,” there is a very high placement of the loop, that is, instead of 
beginning at the writing line, the loop of the letter begins about halfway up on 
the staff, and this is a form that is very familiar in the standard writing, partic- 
ularly in the handprinted forms. For example, on chart C, item 3, the final “e” in 
the word “discharge” shows a similar effect. Also on chart C, item 6, the second 
line, in the name “hlercedes” we have got two “e’s” that show a similar effect. 

The final “1” shows this perceptible increase of pressure on the downstroke, 
and a very abrupt terminal stroke also, which had been previously mentioned as 
being a characteristic of chart B, item 6, in the word “enroll.” 

Now with regard to the handprinting as shown by Commission photograph 
Exhibit 814, and considering particularly the name “Oswald,” we have a detailed 
agreement in every feature of letter forms there, and I will direct attention 
especially to the use of the lowercase “1” and “d” as associated with the capital 
or uppercase forms of the other four letters of the name, and I will also mention 
the method of forming the “d,” considering first one of the standards where it 
can be seen more clearly. On chart C, item 6, the first line, final “d” of “Oswald” 
shows first a fairly long downstroke, then a stroke rising from the end of that 
downstroke moving upwards and to the left to form the body of the letter, and 
this method of formation is also used in the “d” of “Oswald” as shown by the 
photograph Exhibit 814. 

On the next line below there is faintly visible the name “Orleans” and I will 
direct attention to the base of the “1,” which shows a rather deep compound 
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curve. That is, here again, instead of having a simple horizontal line to rrpre- 
sent the base of that printed letter, there is a fairly deep Curve whirh is found in 
the standard writing in several places, one example being chart (‘. item 4. 

This word also illustrates the tendency to mix lowercase forms with capitals 
in the case of the use of the lowercase “e” in “Orleans,” and that, of course, is 
repeated many places in the standard writing, a good ljlnce being chart C, 
item 6, the word “Mercedes.” These are the reasons for mv belief that the 
author of the standard writing is the author of the handwrit’ing or,-- 

Mr. EISENIIERG. 813? 
Mr. COLE. 813. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Now. the handwriting and handl)rintiUg on $13 is all extremely 

dim. Do you have any explanation for that? 
;\lr. COLE. There is evidence that this document has been treated with c,henii- 

cals, probably for the purpose of developing for fingerprints. Such chemicals are 
ordinarily included in solvents which dissolve ink, and some bleach out ink. 
I think that is the reason for the poor legibility of this ink writing. At one 
time, I think, it probably had a pretty good legibility. 

Jlr. EISESBERG. \Vas this the condition of the item when ;roU esamined it? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; it was. 
Mr. EISEKBERC. Now, you stated that the apparent rubber-stamp printing could 

have been 1)roduced by the Warrior rubber kit. 115. First let me ask SOU, is 
this actually rubber-stamp printing? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; I believe it is. 
JIr. EISES~ERG. That is, the printing on the vaccination certificate. When YOU 

say it could have been produced by the print in Exhibit 113, could you elaborate 
as to your findings on that point? 

Mr. CQI,E. Yes; in considering that question, I made an impression from the 
stamp, from the type setup in a stamp which is a part of this kit at the present 
time. Now the typing as set up reads “L. H. Oswald, 4007 Magazine St., New 
Orleans, La,,” and, of course, that text repeats some of the letters, a good many 
of the letters. which are in the rnbbrr-staml) iml)ression “Doctor A. .J. Hideel, 
P.O. Box 36016, Sew Orleans, La.,” and I made a careful comparison of these 
letters as taken from the stamped impression with what is shown on 813, and 
I found that they agree perfectly as to measurements of the type faces, and they 
agree as to the design of letters. Therefore, I would say that the rubber-stamp 
type faces from this particular kit could have been used to produce that rubber- 
stamp impression on 813. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Could you produce the two cards which you used to record 
the impression of the 115 rubber-stamp kit? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; the second card is an impression from the date stamp 
which is a part of this kit, and that too agrees along the same lines with respect 
to measurements of the letters and the designs of the letters. 

JIr. EISEKWRG. Mr. Chairman, may these two rarda be admitted as Com- 
mission Exhibit 8167 

Mr. MCCLOY. They may be admitted. 
(The cards referred to were marked as Commission Exhibit So. 816 and 

received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERG. Are there microscopic characteristics on rubber-stamp print- 

ing sufficient to make positive identifications? 
Mr. COLE. I don’t regard any to be present in this particular stamp. But 

while the type faces could not be regarded as perfect, I don’t know of any way 
to determine whether the imperfections belong only to this kit or whether they 
would be true of all Warrior rubber-stamp kits. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Did you notice any imperfections? 
Mr. COLE. Well, I did not actually catalog any imperfections, but in looking 

at the type I had the general impression that it is not a perfect imllression, cer- 
tainly not as perfect as you would get from metal type in a regular printing 
operation. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Now, you stamped an impression other than the one contained 
on the card 813. Could you explain the reasons for that? 

Mr. COLE. I stamped the material which was already set up in type. Since 
it repeated a good deal of the material, enough for examination, I did not want 
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on my own volition to tear down the stamps that were in this in order to set 
up other type. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Did you examine the stamp impression appearing on the 
right-hand side of the interior of the Document 8137 

Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBEBQ. Did you come to any conclusion as to that stamp? 
Mr. COLE. Yes ; this stamp includes wording which reads in reverse, and there 

is a double stamping of the wording, and the text is “BRUSH IN CAN ” the 
three words, “BRUSH IN CAN.” The word “BRUSH” extends in approxi- 
mately a semicircle across the upper part of the stamp and the words “IN CAN” 
in a semicircle across the lower part. 

Mr. EISENBEM. Can you think of any explanation of why those words should 
appear ? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; a possible explanation is that the object used to make the 
stamped impression was the top of some container of a solvent or cleaning 
fluid with raised lettering, and that the top of this can was pressed against 
a stamped pad, and then pressed against this document. 

Mr. EISENBEBO. What would the object be? 
Mr. COLE. Well, I think it is very common to see rubber-stamped impressions 

on documents of this particular character. They are so commonplace, I think 
that it is probably a habit or custom among most people not to read them. 
They may be regarded as giving a document an official appearance. That may 
be the purpose of getting some sort of stamp onto the document. 

Mr. EISENBERO. Why do the letters appear in reverse, Mr. Cole? 
Mr. COLE. Well, they would naturally appear in reverse. If  they read cor- 

rectly in raised letters as the top of some container, if it was intended that they 
be read correctly there, then they would naturally be in reverse from the stamped 
impression. Of course, you will observe that in this Warrior stamping kit the 
material set up in the rubber stamp there is in reverse, which produces correct 
reading and writing from an impression. There is one more feature of this 
particular stamp I think ought to be mentioned. 

Mr. EISENBEBO. Yes, please. 
Mr. COLE. There is toward the center of that stamp a rectangle of a deposit 

of ink in a certain pattern, sort of a spotty mottled pattern of ink, and this corre- 
sponds to the pattern of the blank parts of the date stamp. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. Which date stamp is that? 
Mr. COLE. The Warrior stamping kit includes a dating stamp, and on the 

adjustable bands there are certain blank areas. Now, the pattern on those 
blank areas is similar to the pattern which we have in this rectangle of the 
stamp just discussed. 

Mr. MCCLOY. May I ask, this Post Office Box 39016, is that- 
Mr. EISENBERG. Yes ; that corresponds-- 
Mr. MCCLOY. Does it correspond to the one he used in New Orleans? 
Mr. EIBENBERQ. I am about to introduce an exhibit which shows Post Office Box 

36661, that is, the last two figures reversed, and I imagine his spelling accounts 
for that. 

Mr. Cole, I now show you an item consisting of a part of an application for 
Post Ottice Box 39961 in New Orleans, dated June 11, 1963, with a postmark, 
signed “L. H. Oswald,” and in the part of the box captioned “Names of persons 
entitled to receive mail through box” and so forth, the words are written 
“A. J. Hidell, Marina Oswald,” and I ask you whether you have examined that 
item? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EIBENBEW. May I have this item admitted, Mr. Chairman, as 817? 
Mr. MCCLOY. Let it be admitted. 
(The item referred to was marked Commission Exhibit No. 817, and received 

in evidence.) 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Did you compare this with the standards to determine who 

wrote the writing on that exhibit, or more accurately, whether the printing 
and writing was produced by the same person who produced the printing and 
writing on the standards? 
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Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISESBERG. What wrs gour conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the author of the standard writing is the 

author of the writing on Commission Exhibit Sli. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. Did you take a photograph of (‘ommission 81i? 
Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISESHERG. This was taken by $01, or under Four sulwrrision? 
Mr. Corz. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISEXIIERG. And it is a true and accurate reproduction of 81i? 
Mr. COLE. It is. 
Mr. EISEXBERG. This is an 8 hg 10 photograph. Mr. Chairman. mar this he 

admitted as 818:’ 
Mr. MCCLOY. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit So. 818 n-as marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISF.SBEIG. B.v reference to this photograph and by reference to your 

charts of standards, Mr. Cole. can you esplain to us how you came to this 
conclusion? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; with respect to the handprinting of the name “A. J. Hidell,” 
I direct attention to the formation of the letter “d” in the same manner as that 
previously described in the standard nriting, chart C, item 6. first line-a close 
correspondence as to the construction. writing movement, in forming those 
letters. 

The letter “e” compares farorablF not. 01~1~ as to form hut the circumstance 
that here again the lowercase letter is mixed in with capital letters. Of course. 
that applies to the three letters “ide” associated with the other capital letter 
of that name, and that is a habit shown in many places in the standard writing. 

The “L’s” hare the compound curve across the base. which has previously been 
observed in the standard writing. 

In the name “Marina,” the form of the capital letter “JI” compares closely 
with the capital letter “11” showi on chart C, item 6, second line, the name 
“Mercedes.” 

That same name shows the form of letter “A” n-it11 the retraced stroke on 

the left side which exists in many places in the standard writing. 
The name “Osvald” again shows this mixture of uppercase and lowercase 

letters, namely the circumstance that the “1” and “d” are lower-case forms, 
whereas the previous, the other four letters are upper case. 

The signature “L. H. Osw:~ld,” agrees with other signatures that I hare ex- 
amined, some of which are shown on the charts, chart A, item 15, chart B, 
item 15, and chart C. item 6, next to the last line, a close correspondence in all 
details, except that there is some confusion or overriding in the second letter 
of the last name in the area of the “s,” which may be only an accidental imper- 
fection in that particular area. Otherwise, there is a fairly clear showing of 
all the letters, and they agree with the standards. 

Mr. EISEXBERG. Does that “s” that you refer to appear to be two “s’s,” one 
printed and one written? 

Xr. COLE. Yes; it could be that. Thq are somewhat intertwined there, and 
we hare got this name just following an instance of making handprinting, 
so that could be an explanation of it. 

Mr. EISESBERC. Sext, I shorn you a photograph of a card reading “Fair 
Play for Cuba Committee. Sew Orleans Chapter, L. H. Oswald,” signature, 
“L. H. Oswald.” dated June 15. 1963. signed “Chapter President-A. .J. Hidell,” 
and I ask rou whether you hare examined that photograph? 

Mr. COLE. I hare. 
Mr. EISEKBERG. May this be admittecl as 819, Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. MCCLOY. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 819 n-as marked and received in evidence.) 
Mr. EISESBERG. For the record. this is a photograph of a card that n-as found 

in Oswald’s wallet at the time of his apprehension. 
I nom shorn you a card. a paper card, which appears to be the same as Ex- 

hibit 819. except that there is no visible marking where the words “Chapter”- 
where the signature “Chapter I’rrsident-A. J. Hidell” is written on Exhibit 819, 
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and the card is seriously discolored with a dark brown discoloration, and I 
ask you whether you have examined this card I now hand you? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 

Mr. EISENBERO. May I have that admitted as 820, hlr. Chairman? 
Mr. MCCLOY. It may be admitted. 
(Commission Exhibit No. 820 was marked and received in evidence.) 

Mr. EISENBERG. In your opinion, is 819 a photograph of the card, 820? 

Mr. COLE. Yes; it is. 
hlr. EIBENBERG Can you account in any way for the discoloration of the 

card 820? 
hfr. COLE. The discoloration is characteristic of that which has previously 

been observed as resulting from treating a document with a solution of silver 
nitrate. Such treatment is sometimes done in the hope of developing latent 
fingerprints, and this treatment could be, and probably is, the explanation 

for the elimination of a line of writing on the line for signature above the title 
“Chapter President.” 

Mr. EISENBEFXX Were you able to make out whether any writing had ap- 
peared in the space which is now blank on Exhibit 820, making provision for 

the--- 
Mr. COLE. Yes; it is- 
Mr. EIBENBERO. Excuse me, making provision for the chapter president’s 

signature? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; there is barely enough showing to indicate that there was 

a line of writing there at one time. 
Mr. EISENBERO. Could you tell whether it was the same as the signature 

“A J Hidell”? . . 
Mr. COLE. It conforms generally to the signature “A. J. Hidell,” that is, the 

form shown by the photograph, Exhibit 819. 

Mr. EISENBEUX Have you taken a photograph of 819? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; I am sorry, sir ; I do not have that photograph with me. 

Mr. EIBENBEBO. All right. 
Do you want to take a look at this, Mr. McCloy? 

Did you compare the signatures “Lee Oswald” and “A. J. Hidell” on 819 

to determine whether they had been written by the author of the standards? 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir; may I look at that photograph? Yes, sir; I did. 
Mr. EXSENBE~UX What was your conclusion as to the signature of Lee H. 

Oswald? 

Mr. COLE. It is my opinion that the author of the standard writing is the 
author of the signature “Lee H. Oswald” on Exhibit 819. 

Mr. EISENBEBO. What was your conclusion as to the signature “A. J. Hidell”? 
Mr. 00~~. I find no basis in the standard writing for identitication of the 

author of such standard writing as the author of the name “A. J. Hidell” as 
shown by 819. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Do you think that the, author of the standard writing might 
have produced that signature in a disguised hand? 

Mr. COLE. I think that is highly improbable, because this does not appear 
to be a disguised hand. It looks like a fairly natural handwriting. 

Mr. EISENBERQ. And that is based upon the items which you enumerated 
earlier which indicated the presence of a natural handwriting, such as speed 
and so forth? 

Mr. COLE. Yea 
Mr. EISENBERO. Do you think that, apart from the naturalness of the writing. 

the signature “A. J. Hidell” was within Oswald’s abilities as a penman? 
Mr. COLE. It appears to be somewhat beyond his ability. I would say taking 

into account his general level of writing skill as shown by the standards, I 
would say this represents a somewhat higher writing skill. 

Mr. EISENRERQ. Off the record. 
(Discussion off the record.) 

Mr. EIBENBERO. On the record. 
Mr. COLE. I now hand you a yellow sheet of paper, which has already been 

introduced into evidence as Commission Exhibit No. 110, and for the record I 
will state that this consists of an interlinear translation from Russian into 
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English. The Russian script on this docunient has been identified as being 

that of George Rouhe. an acquaintance of the Oswald’s. and the English script 
as being that of JInrina Oswald. Marina herself identified this as her hand- 
writing, and she stated that Rouhe was teaching her English by writing out 
the Russian and having her translate into English. hs far as I know this is 

the only standard we have of Jlarinn’s handxriting in the Latin nll~hal~et. Mr. 

Cole, I ask you whether vou have examined Commission Exhibit 110? 
Aft-. ~OI.E. I have. 
Mr. EISF,SI~ER~. ITarc you atteml)ted to compare 1 he signature “A. J. Hidell” 

on Commission Erhibit 819 with the Latin or English lninting. or writing 
rather. in Exhibit 110. to tletrrniine whether they n-err both written bg the 

-2 same person . 
Mr. COLE. I have. 
Jlr. EISESBERG. And what is your conclusion? 
Mr. COI,E. Mv conclusion is that the author of the n-riting in the Latin allma- 

bet on Eshil,it 110 is a l)ossiblt~ author of the name “A. J. Hidell” on h19, but I 

do not offer that as a definite conclusion. I sap “possible author” because I 
oIlserred a similarity in the particular parts where close comparison is possible, 
namely. with rcsl~cct to the lowercase lrttet “d.” of which one esaml~le is found 
in the word “day” on the left side of the lower one-third of Exhibit 110. The 

similarity consists in the degree of roundness of the body of the letter, and the 
fairly short and thin loop or the upper extension of the letter “d,” plus a simi- 

larity with respect to the terminal stroke of that letter, the circumstance that 
it is not joined continuonslv with the letter following. 

Another similarity is nbscrred in the double “l’s” of the word “especially.” 
which is on the last line at the right side of 110, and here we have a similarity 

with respect to the proportion of the height of those letters relative to other 
small letters. 

There is no opportunity for making a mnre extensive comparison between the 
name “A. J. Hidell” on 819 vvith this standard writing. And on that basis I 
would .say only that the author of the standard could be regarded as a possible 
author of the queationed signature. 

Mr. RISESBERG. Mr. Cole, would the production of Cyrillic writing, that is 

writing in the Russian language, be useful to you in evaluating the signature 
on 819? 

Mr. COLE. I believe not. 
Jlr. EISESBERG. Can vou explain that? 

Mr. COLE. Well, ordinarily a person who-1 might say this, that the construe- 
tion in writing one alphabet and the other would be completely different-that 

one would develop habits along different lines. It could not be expected that 
there would be a close translation of habits from one alphabet into another. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Is enough writing present in 819 so that you believe you 
could make a deflnite identification if you had a sufficient standard on which 

to base your comparison? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; I think so. 
Mr. EISEN~ERG. If we obtained a greater standard. that is, a more voluminous 

standard, of the handwriting of Marina Oswald or other persons, would you 
undertake to make the examination and to submit your result, either in the form 
of testimony or by writ.ten communication to us, Mr. Cole? 

Mr. COLE. Yes: I would be quite willing to. 

Mr. EISESBER~. Mr. Chairman, may we state on the record that the Commission 
is reClUeSting JIr. Cole to do this, if we can obtain a better standard. and that 

n-e will attempt to obtain such a standard? 
Mr. McCLOY. Very well. 

Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Cole, referring to 110 again for a moment, can you char- 
acterize the degree of skill with which the writing iS produced, that iS the English 

or Latin alphabet present on HO? 
Mr. COLE. I would say it is an average degree of skill, fairly good based upon 

the perfection of letter forms. regularity of proportions. speed of nriting-I 
would say fair-Is good. 

Mr. EISENBERG. Would it require much practice in the use of the Latin alpha- 

bet to attain the degree of skill evidenced in 110? 
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Mr. COLE. Well, it would certainly take some practice. It is not the writing 
of a novice in forming these particular letters. 

Mr. EIEENBEIW. Can you expand a little on what you mean by “some practice”? 
A week’s practice, or a month’s practice, or a year’s practice? 

Mr. COLE. Of course, this depends on how intensive the practice is, but I 
would certainly say more than a week’s practice. 

Mr. MCCLOY. Mr. Cole, have you examined the Russian script, have you at- 
tempted to make anything out of such Russian script as we have of Marina 
Oswald, have you seen standard forms? 

Mr. COLE. No, sir; I have not. 
Mr. MC&OY. Might it not be helpful to look at some of that to see whether 

there is anything you can make out of that that would help you in the--- 
Mr. COLE. I am inclined to doubt it, but I would be quite willing to take a 

look at it. 
Mr. MCCLOY. I can understand your reasons for doubting it but there may 

be something that we have here-we have here, have we not? 
Mr. EISENBERG. Yes, we do. 
Mr. MCCLOY. A very substantial number, quantities of Marina’s writing in 

Russian, and it may be that there is something you can glean from that if 
you would look at it perhaps before you go. 

Mr. EIGENBERG. I will make arrangements for Mr. Cole to see that writing, 
Mr. Chairman. 

Any further question on this Fair Play for Cuba Committee card? 
Mr. MCCLOY. No, I don’t think so. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Finally then, Mr. Cole, I show you an item consisting of a 

letter on a yellow piece of stationery, apparently torn from a legal-size pad 
addressed. to Leslie Welding Co. from “Lee H. Oswald”-signed “Lee H. 
Oswald”-and with an address handprinted, and reading “Dear Sir, this is to ex- 
plain that I have moved permanently to Dallas, Texas, where I have found other 
employment,” and so forth, and I ask you whether you have examined that 
item? 

Mr. COLE. I have. 
Mr. EISENBERO. May that be admitted as 826, Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. MCCLOY. It may be admitted. 
(The item referred to wax marked 826, and received into evidence.) 

Mr. EISENBERG. Did you attempt to compare this item with the standards to 
determine whether it had been produced by the author of the standards? 

Mr. COLE. I did. 
Mr. EISENBERO. What was your conclusion? 
Mr. COLE. It is my conclusion that the author of the standard writing is the 

author of the writing shown by Exhibit 826. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Can you briefly give us some of the reasons for that con- 

clusion? 
Mr. COLE. Yes; there is an agreement in a great many details between this 

letter, 826, some of which I think are more significant than others. 
One of the really highly significant points is the formation of the letter *‘x” 

in the word “Texas” which has already been mentioned in connection with 
other exhibits. Now: this word appears on 826, on the second- 

Mr. EISENBEBO. Excuse me. That exhibit should be, have been, 820A. Let’s 
refer to it from now on as 820A. 

(The item referred to was renumbered.) 
Mr. COLE. The exhibit just mentioned is understood to be %%A, and the 

word “Texas” appears on the second line of the body of the letter. The 
method of forming this “x” is first to construct a U-like form, that is, a form 
having two cusps with a shallow curve connecting the two, and then to make 
rhe crossbar in such a manner that it comes very close to the second cusp. 
This is a very unusual variation of the letter “x,” and it appears in the stand- 
ard writing+lso in the word “Texas’‘-in several places, chart B, items 4, 
12, and 13. 

The writing shows the tendency to exaggerate certain approach strokes or 
initial strokes of letters. In the body of Exhibit 821 this is evident in the 
letter “i” of “is,” which is the second word of the Erst line, and moving along 

401 



that same first line we have the same effect for the first stroke of the “t” of 
“to” and the “t” of “that.” Then moring down to the second paragraph, third 
word, the same effect is shown, and this is illustrated in the standard writing 
in two places, one good example being chart A, item 1. the word “to,” the same 
chart, item 3. the word “the.” 

The construction of the small letter “p” has been mentioned heretofore, has 
been characterized by an absence of an upljer extension, that is, no extension 
that passes above the height of the body of the letter, and the body of the 
letter is made in the form of an arch, rather than a circle closed against the 
staff. This is shown in the words “presently” and “employ,” which are in 
the last line of writing of this exhibit, and this is repeated in the standard 
writing as shown by chart A, item 2, the word “support,” item 3, the word 
“port” and the word “transportation.” 

There is a very close agreement in all details of the signature of Lee H. 
Oswald on this letter with the several examples of the signatures shown on 
these charts, chart A, item 15, chart R, item 15, and chart C. item 6, second to 
the last line. 

The wnrd “Texas.” including this highly significant “x.” is repeated as the 
last word on this letter. 

These constitute some of my reasons for believing that Exhibit 820A is in 
the handwriting of the author of the standard writing. 

3Ir. EISENBERG. l\‘ow, to recapitulate then, all the standards which you have 
examined and which were put in evidence, and all of the questioned documents 
which you have examined and which were put in evidence, are in the hand- 
writing of the same person, with the exceptions you have noted, such as “A. a. 
Hidell” on the penultimate exhibit, the FPCC card? 

Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EISESBERG. Mr. Cole, did you have any information concerning any 

identifications or nonidentifications of handwriting made by any other Federal 
agency in this matter? 

Blr. COLE. NO, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. Did you have any other information whatsoever concern- 

ing identification or nonidentification by anyone in this matter? 
Mr. COLE. No, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERQ. Do you at this point have any such information? 
Mr. COLE. No, sir. 
Mr. EISENBERG. That completes my examination, Mr. BIcCloy. 
Mr. MCCLOY. Off the record. 
(Discussion off the record.) 
Mr. MCCLOY. Commission Exhibit 776 is a series of checks which have been 

endorsed by Oswald, some in lead pencil and some in ink. Some of those en- 
dorsements seem to be, rather the handwriting seems to be, very irregular, loose, 
malformed, certain other ones very clear and quite regular, and in comparison 
with other standards of Oswald’s I find some difficulty in conforming the signa- 
tures on certain of these endorsements to those standards. I wonder if you 
would lOOk at these and tell me lvhether you have any comments in regard to 
the comments I have made about this-about these checks? The first two or 
three there seem to exemplify what I am talking about. 

Mr. COLE. In my opinion the endorsements on these checks shots a moderately 
wide range of writing habit. and they also sho\v variations which may be due to 
an attitude about the act of writing, and I am thinking especially of the more 
distorted signatures. such as that appearing on Xo. 2408 ; and by attitude I mean 
that a person might find the act of writing very inconvenient or distasteful 
or might actually be experiencing some strong emotion at the particular time. 

air. ;\ICCLOY. Could it be. might I interrupt. could it be that he was writing 
while he was in movement here, while he n-as in an automobile or some jolting 
vehicle? 

Mr. COLE. Well, that can affect handwriting, of course, but I believe it is un- 
likely, because the first letter of his name is well formed. The first letter of 
“Lee” on this endorsement of 2408 shows as much skill and control as any of 
the better signatures. 

Mr. XCCLOY. You think maybe something irritated him in between? 



Mr. COLE. That is a possibility. I think most people find the act of writing, 
especially writing a signature, a pleasant thing to do. I think that is one reason 
why people develop a somewhat higher skill. 

Mr. McCloy. It depends on whether it is an endorsement of a check or a 
drawing of the check. 

Mr. COLE. That could make a difference. 
Mr. MCCLOY. Well, thank you very much. 
Mr. COLE. Yes, sir. 
(Whereupon, at 2 :30 p.m., the President’s Commission recessed.) 

Tuesday, May 5, 1964 

TESTIMONY OF JOHN W. FAIN, JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY, AND 
JAMES PATRICK HOSTY, JR. 

The President’s Commission met at 9 :25 a.m. on May 5, 1964, at 200 Maryland 
Avenue NE., Washington, D.C. 

Present were Chief Justice Earl Warren, Chairman; Senator John Sherman 
Cooper, Representative Gerald R. Ford, John J. McCloy, and Allen W. Dulles, 
members. 

Also present were J. Lee Rankin, general counsel; David W. Belin, assistant 
counsel ; Wesley J. Liebeler, assistant counsel; Norman Redlich, assistant 
counsel ; Samuel A. Stern, assistant counsel ; Howard P. Willens, assistant coun- 
sel ; Charles Murray, observer ; and Leon Jaworski, special counsel to the attorney 
general of Texas. 

TESTIMONY OF JOHN W. FAIN 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fain, the purpose of today’s hearing is to take the testi- 
mony of members of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, including yourself, 
who interviewed Lee Harvey Oswald or other important witnesses, before and 
after the assassination, and concerning the assassination of President Kennedy, 
both before and after. 

We will also take the testimony today of Mr. Belmont, one of your superiors. 
Would you please rise, Mr. Fain, and raise your right hand and be sworn. You 
solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give before this Commission 
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

Mr. FAIN. I do, sir. 
The CHAIBMAN. Will you be seated, please. 
Mr. Stern will conduct the examination. Mr. Stern. 
Mr. STEBN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Fain, would you state your full name for the record, please. 
Mr. FAIN. John Wythe Fain. 
Mr. STEBN. And your address? 
Mr. FAIN. 12711 Pebblebrook, Houston 24, Tex. 
Mr. STERN. What is your education, Mr. Fain, at the college level? 
Mr. FAIN. After graduation from Weatherford High School in 1926, I entered 

Weatherford Senior College at Weatherford, Tex., which I finished in 2 years 
in 1928. After teaching school for about 4 years, I entered the University of 
Texas, in the summer of 1933. I flnished my prelaw work, and in 1936, the 
spring of that year, I received my LL.B. degree in law from the University of 
Texas. 

Mr. STERN. Are you a member of the bar, Mr. Fain? 
Mr. FAIN. I am a member of the Texas State Bar. 
Mr. STERN. Can you summarize briefly your employment experience after 

receiving your law degree and before joining the Federal Bureau of Inves- 
tigation? 
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